KNOWLEDGE PROGRAMME | 2015

ANOUKA VAN EERDEWIJK & TERESA MUGADZA



RESILIENCE IN ADVERSITY

The changing face of women's activism in Zimbabwe 2000-2014



Colophon

First published in March 2015 by the Knowledge Programme Hivos

Humanist Institute for Co-operation with Developing Countries P.O. Box 85565 | 2508 CG The Hague | The Netherlands www.hivos.net

Authors: Anouka van Eerdewijk and Teresa Mugadza

Final editor: Niala Maharaj, specialist editor on gender and sustainability

Coordinator Changing Face of Women's Activism: Ireen Dubel

Programme officer: Rebecca Mahlunge

Design: Tangerine - Design & communicatie advies, Rotterdam, The Netherlands

The publisher encourages fair use of this material provided proper citation is made

This work is licensed under the Creative Commons Attribution-Share alike works 3.0 Netherlands License. To view a copy of this license visit http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-sa/3.0/nl or send a letter to Creative Commons, 171 Second Street, Suite 300, San Francisco, California, 94105, USA.



Resilience in adversity

The changing face of women's activism in Zimbabwe 2000-2014

Table of Contents

| Colophon | 2 |
|--|----|
| Introduction | 8 |
| Part I – Timeline since independence | 11 |
| 1980-1989: The first decade after independence | 11 |
| 1990-1999: Vibrant activism and new consciousness | 12 |
| 2000-present: Crisis, confusion and fragmentation | 14 |
| BOX 1 WOZA and popular mobilization strategies | 17 |
| BOX 2 WIPSU: working with women in politics | 18 |
| Part II - Key Legal Developments | 20 |
| Employment and Inheritance rights | 20 |
| Bodily integrity | 21 |
| The Constitution of 2013 | 22 |
| BOX 3 The Women's Charter | 23 |
| BOX 4 Constitution of Zimbabwe (2013) | 25 |
| Part III – Women's organizing and mobilizing since 2000 | 26 |
| Young women's activism and organizing | 26 |
| BOX 5 Sexual Rights Centre | 26 |
| BOX 6 Zimbabwe young women's Network for Peace Building | 28 |
| BOX 7 Regional networking for young women | 29 |
| Social media activism | 30 |
| BOX 8 Her Zimbabwe | 31 |
| BOX 9 ICT and young women's organizing | 32 |
| Economic associations and groups | 32 |
| Part IV – Emerging insights | 35 |
| Transformative change: the state, civil society and community mobilizing | 35 |
| Coalitions and platforms | 38 |
| Many generations | 40 |
| Challenges to the women's movement | 42 |
| Diversity as sign of maturity? | 44 |
| References | 46 |

Resilience in adversity

The changing face of women's activism in Zimbabwe 2000-2014

Introduction

The women's movement in Zimbabwe has gone through highs and lows in its long history of mobilizing at different levels and on various issues. The first years of the 2000s were such 'low' ones that many afterwards wondered whether the women's movement still existed. Yet new initiatives have emerged and grown, and contexts are changing. New generations and new modes of organizing and agency have taken shape, and significant successes in legal reform have taken place. This paper thus reframes the question about the status of the Zimbabwean's women's movement and explores how it is reconfiguring itself and continuing to exist. We first document recent methods of organizing and mobilizing by women in Zimbabwe and look both at new players and new forms of action. Secondly. we seek to document the movement's achievements and challenges since the turn of the millennium. The focus will be on organizing through women's NGOs. The women's movement in Zimbabwe comprises many actors, key among them women's NGOs and clubs; women in political parties and the labour movement; women's religious associations and women's professional or business associations. In this paper, however, the women's movement refers to organizing through women's NGOs. In documenting new players and new forms of action, as well as identifying challenges and achievements, the paper seeks to reflect on and rethink the women's movement and its status in the contemporary Zimbabwean context. This also provides a basis for reflection on strategies for transformative change and their underlying theories of change, and on how women's organizing engages with the state in the pursuit of gender equality and women's rights.

The paper seeks to serve an audience of practitioners, activists and researchers in and around the women's movements in Zimbabwe and beyond. It is part of Hivos' Knowledge programme, *The changing face of women's activism in Zimbabwe*, which seeks to interrogate and explore the potential of the women's movement in Zimbabwe in the light of a constantly changing context that offers both opportunities and challenges. It recognizes that new opportunities for the women's movement require more than the resumption of strategies that have worked in earlier decades: it is not just a matter of reviving organizations with new resources, and continuing with business as usual. Instead, the knowledge programme seeks to find out what reinventing and redefining the women's movement implies. As part of that programme, Hivos (Humanist Institute for Co-operation with Developing Countries) and JASS (Just Associates) Southern Africa hosted a brainstorming meeting in March 2012, which brought together eighteen key players in the women's movement. The current paper builds on this meeting, and is inspired by a scouting mission carried out in 2013 by Anouka van Eerdewijk and Teresa Mugadza for the regional office of Hivos in Harare, Zimbabwe, as well as additional interviews in early 2014.(1) It has benefitted from careful reading and thorough feedback from a number of reviewers.(2)

Our purpose is to be both informative and reflective. We document recent achievements and challenges, and the work and approaches of new organizations who are not (yet) very visible in existing publications. Text boxes spotlight organizations that have emerged since 2000. (This is not to suggest that organizations founded earlier are less relevant, but is a result of the assignment of documenting new organizations.) The paper also offers insight into what has already been written and argued. It also investigates current trends and offers multiple perspectives. Historical perspectives combined with the emphasis on recent trends and players allows for fresh connections and emerging insights. We have attempted to make these reflections dialogical by referring to what authors have written and argued over the past fifteen years. We hope this reveals the many voices and brains engaged with

different stages of the preparation of this paper.

¹ The scouting mission encompassed a scan of the field, interviews with a selection of key stakeholders, a review of existing academic and grey literature, and a discussion of the findings with Hivos Harare in October 2013. The current paper further benefits from feedback by several key individuals on the insights garnered during the scouting mission. In early 2014, additional interviews took place to deepen insight on topics that required further exploration, in particular, young women's organizing, social media activism, and economic associations & groups. In total, 35 people were interviewed for the scouting mission and the additional data collection. We are grateful for the time, attention and inputs of all interviewees, as well as all those who supported the writing and preparation of this paper in other ways.

² We are grateful for the inputs of Pat Made, Shereen Essof, Isabella Matambanadzo, Revai Aalbaek and Ireen Dubel at

the women's movement, and captures the wealth of thinking and debate. The paper is intended to be read as a *partial* 'herstory': we do not claim to have written the final description of women's mobilizing and organizing over this period. We have attempted to document trends, actors, achievements and challenges, and hope that contributes to a greater understanding of the recent history (and future) of women's movements in Zimbabwe. Readers might agree or disagree with our observations; we actually hope they do, because the paper can thus contribute to dialogue on the history, present and future of the movement.

This paper has four main parts. Part One reconstructs the timeline of women's organizing and mobilizing since 1980. It seeks to characterize the first and second decade after independence, and particularly looks at the women's movement since 2000. Part Two offers an overview of the key legal developments since independence, and emphasizes achievements and challenges since the turn of the millennium. In Part Three, the spotlight is put on new forms of organizing and mobilizing. Explicit attention is paid to young women's organizing, social media, and emerging trends in organizing in economic associations. Part Four seeks to connect the earlier parts by focusing on emerging insights on the status of the women's movement. It reflects on lessons regarding engagement with the state, and looks at networking and coalition-building. This part also highlights the multiple generations in the movement and the challenges the movement faces, and ends with arguing the value of diversity that has come to characterize the movement.

Part I – Timeline since independence

The field of women's organizing, mobilizing and activism is very varied. Ten years ago, Everjoice Win wrote:

Since Zimbabwe's attainment of political independence in 1980, the women's movement of Zimbabwe has grown quantitatively and qualitatively. From a mere handful of small, local women's clubs focusing on the welfare needs of women, the movement now comprises a more diverse spectrum. Organisations today range from small clubs, co-operatives, and faith-based mothers' unions, to trade unions, professional groups, women's rights NGOs, and issue-based social movements of various kinds. Women in the movement differ in relation to age, marital status, religion, race, the issues on which our organisations focus, and our spheres of operation (rural or urban locations, national, community, or household-level work). (Win 2004b, p. 19)

Nowadays, the field of women's organizing attracts a variety of actors, organizations and collaborations with diverse histories, trajectories, strategies and challenges. The timeline in this section starts with women's organizations, whose roots are in the 1980s and 1990s, engaged in a combination of lobbying/advocacy, legal assistance and counseling to women, as well as membership organizations, such as professional associations and women's wings of political parties or churches, that mobilized women at different levels. There are both older grassroots organizations dating from colonial times and catering for women's empowerment at community level, and more recent grassroots organizations and mobilizations of women, often more issue-based, some working on women's economic participation and related issues. Research and documentation institutions, though not always involved in direct organizing and mobilizing, catalyzed it through their work. Over time, different types of coalitions, networks and platforms arose and evolved, linking the work of different actors.

To make sense of the contemporary status of the women's movement, several authors have taken a historical perspective on different periods in Zimbabwe's history (e.g Essof 2013; Hellum et al. 2013; Masvaure & Wamwanduka 2008; McFadden 2005; Win 2004b). Below, we briefly describe women's organizing and agency in the decades since independence, giving most emphasis to the past fifteen years, which have been less extensively documented in existing publications. We focus on women's organizations and NGOs, and give less attention to, for instance, women's wings of political parties or professional associations. We will, unfortunately, also be unable to look in detail into the engagement of women in other civil society organizations, or the specificities of the national gender machinery and how its role and position evolved over time.

1980-1989: The first decade after independence

Women have been organizing themselves since the early 1900s in, for instance, prayer clubs or handicraft projects. At independence in 1980, Zimbabwe had a number of formally constituted organizations of mainly black women. These included the Association of African Women's Clubs (AAWC) and the Young Women's Christian Association (YWCA), as well as the Zimbabwe Women's Bureau (ZWB) and Jekesa Pfungwa/Vulingqondo (JPV). Income-generating activities and women's practical needs were their main focus. These clubs were significant for their visible constituencies, for nurturing connections between women, and for expanding their mobility.

The first decade of the post-independence era saw a growth of the women's movement. This had been nurtured by the earlier 'debates about gender roles' in the immediate pre-independence period that 'came from two fronts: from women in the nationalist liberation movement, and from a small group of university-educated and professional women' (Essof 2013, p. 33). The Ministry for Community Affairs and Women's Development was established in 1981. 'It was never particularly powerful within government, but in the early days it did provide a valuable platform for the building of a gender consciousness and the exploration of feminist issues' (Essof 2013, p. 35). The 1980s were the decade of development, with the state and donors focusing on improving livelihoods, agricultural productivity and social services such as health care and education, building roads and infrastructure, and providing

water and sanitation. Women's organizations contributed to national development, mobilizing women in income-generating projects, micro-credit schemes, adult literacy and primary health care projects. In the new landscape of post-independent Zimbabwe, young women started taking up jobs as editors, politicians and activists. The new independent status generated interest from donors, who provided a lot of funding for development activities, including resources for the women's movement.

In the post-independence setting, the women's movement had a welfare focus and was largely 'complementing government efforts; working only in development; working hand in hand; and not against the government' (Win 2004b, p. 20). But women who had been to the Third World Conference on Women in Nairobi in 1985 came back with 'a new world view, where discrimination against women was as much about the personal as the political', and they became critical and frustrated about the steps the State was taking to overcome the subordination of women (Essof 2013, p. 35). Soon, the 'movement separated itself from the state-sponsored initiatives of the early 1980s and became more autonomous' (McFadden 2005, p. 10). New types of women's organizations took shape from 1983 onwards. In response to Operation Clean Up, during which the government indiscriminately arrested thousands of women in the streets, allegedly for soliciting as prostitutes, and prevented women working in, for instance, schools or health clinics reporting for duty, a women's pressure group was formed, the Women's Action Group (WAG). WAG became a critical voice, challenging violations of women's rights by the State and articulating an explicit equal rights perspective. WAG organized workshops and conferences that established women's demand for rights in marriage and divorce, ownership and inheritance of land and property, decision-making, access to legal protection from sexual harassment in the work place, and domestic violence.

Between 1985 and 1995, the number of women's and feminist organizations grew, a growth that was fuelled by a new consciousness:

It appeared that state patronage allowed little room for the advancement of women's rights and with this gradual recognition a different kind of women's organizations was born. The new activism took place outside the state and brought women from different sections of Zimbabwe's still divided society together around gender interests for the first time. (Essof 2013, p. 36-37)

Growing criticism of state authoritarianism from the late 1980s to the early 1990s, combined with criticism of structural adjustment economic programmes that severely affected the lives of women and their families, contributed to more critical civil society movements, and the growth of more feminist groups and organizations. That period saw a spirit of solidarity and voluntarism, with individuals and organizations exploring opportunities and building on a growing sense of interconnectedness. Research by female academics was linked to advocacy for legal reform on the part of activists and lawyers, who also offered free legal counseling and other services to women. Public meetings were convened. In response to the enactment of the Legal Age of Majority Act of 1982, which accorded women and men full adult status at age 18, organizations like WAG assumed a major role in educating and informing women and men all over the country on the implications of this law. Other organizations advocating the realization of women's rights emerged around 1990. Well-known ones that played critical roles in later years include the Musasa Project (1988), the Zimbabwe Women's Resource Centre and Network (ZWRCN, founded 1990), and the Women and AIDS Support Network (WASN, established 1989). Influential regional networks also emerged: Women and Law in Southern Africa (WLSA) and the regional Women in Law and Development Foundation (WiLDAF), which established its headquarters in Harare in 1990. WiLDAF was set up in 1990 out of a conference on women, land and development, and became a key continental organization advocating the promotion, protection and exercise of women's rights.

1990-1999: Vibrant activism and new consciousness

The second decade after independence was a turbulent period in which various major developments came together. An Economic Structural Adjustment Programme (ESAP) was adopted in 1991, and the conditionalities imposed by the World Bank and IMF led to a fall in government spending on health,

education and other social services, which brought hardship to the poor and seriously affected women's lives. Women's organizations became engaged with service provision; ZWB and JPV saw their membership growing, and new organizations, such as the Girl Child Network, were established. In 1992, the Zimbabwe Women Lawyers Association (ZWLA) was founded. In the first half of the 1990s, civil society in general, and women's organizations in particular, increasingly questioned economic policy, became more critical, and developed a stronger orientation towards human rights and the law. Advocacy on poverty, participation and governance became stronger against a backdrop of political power shifts and growing state authoritarianism in the late 1980s, and struggles against apartheid and dictatorship in South Africa, Zambia and Malawi.

The 1990s were a period with a 'high level of activism [that] was sustained through numerous campaigns' (Essof 2013, p. 48). The Musasa project, ZWRCN and ZWLA, together with the regional WiLDAF and WLSA, became visible faces of a vibrant movement that raised awareness on women's rights and lobbied for legal and policy reform. ZWRCN stimulated dialogue around women's aspirations and needs for change, and produced a publication entitled *Zimbabwe Women's Voices*. The Musasa project put violence against women on the agenda, provided shelter and counseling to women, and worked with organizations such as the Bulawayo Lawyers Association. They also worked with ZWLA, which offers legal services to indigent women, undertakes test case litigation, and advocates legal and policy reform for women's rights. Organizations like the Women and Land Lobby Group (WLLG) and Indigenous Business Women's Organisations (IBWO) sought to hold the state accountable for women's rights in key national policy processes on indigenization and land reform. Lobbying and advocacy for policy and legal reform were key strategies aimed at establishing gender equality and realizing women's rights. By 1995, there were over 25 registered women's organizations working independently on a range of issues in rural and urban settings, as Essof notes:

Some of these organizations worked in both urban and rural areas, cultivating a substantial rural constituency. If one wants to categorize, I could say these NGOs and CBOs spanned the range of practical and strategic gender interests working within the paradigms of women in development, women and development, and gender and development (WID, WAD and GAD). There existed a conceptual unevenness in understandings and articulations of gender as a political struggle. Thus, some of these organizations were overtly feminist in orientation, others more conservative and mainstream in their approaches. Nonetheless, in the 1990s, they all played a major role in redefining the private and public sphere, demanding full rights for women as citizens of the state. (Essof 2013, p. 38)

The 1990s was thus a period of opportunity and awakening (Masvaure & Wamwanduka 2008, p. 18), of new energies and emerging synergies.

The 1990s also saw an opening up beyond national boundaries, which further fuelled new consciousness and activism. Whereas, at the start of the decade, communication took place through letters, landline telephones and fax, it speeded up when internet and e-mail became available. Face-to-face meetings remained important, however. The United Nations International Conference on Population and Development (Cairo, 1994) and the Fourth World Conference on Women (Beijing, 1995) 'were a perfect ground for the acquisition of even more radical political perspectives' (McFadden 2005, p. 10), and further stimulated and inspired activism and organizing. The international conferences and their regional preparatory meetings exposed Zimbabwean women to experiences in Africa and beyond, and fuelled the articulation of more radical perspectives on women's rights. They stimulated the use of the law as a tool for development, and brought with them the language of gender and development, as well as that of gender mainstreaming. In the second half of the 1990s, sexual and reproductive rights became a new area of focus, and the impact of HIV and Aids called for attention.

The shape of the women's movements in this decade were further marked by domestic political and economic developments. In spite of heavy lobbying by a coalition from the women's movement, the passage of a gender-neutral Amendment 14 to the Constitution (January 1996) was a disappointment

that revealed how the law and the judiciary could, or tended to, reproduce gender biases(3). Another bitter pill was the denial of women's right to inherit in the ruling by the Supreme Court on the *Magaya* case. 'By the mid-1990s, it was clear that gender concerns were marginal within the mind-set of the Zimbabwean government' (Essof 2013, p. 43). Zimbabwe's legal framework and Constitution were outdated. Women's activism changed from its state-sponsored origins, to become more autonomous and radical, till into the 1990s:

Women realized that their citizenship status was contingent on a fundamental restructuring of the law and legal instruments that men were using to exclude them and/or to maintain the bifurcation of the law into traditional customary law and civil law. (McFadden 2005, p. 11)

Win makes a similar point: 'it was patently clear by 1997 that the biggest problem underlying the Zimbabwean polity was the governance framework – that is, the constitution' (2004b, p. 23).

Together with the increasing 'questioning of the basis of power in Zimbabwean society' that had been sparked by structural adjustment (ESAP), these realizations contributed to 'the start of a protracted debate about democratisation' (Win 2004b, p. 21). The connection between the emerging economic crisis and political consciousness was also noted by others:

The sharp decline in Zimbabwe's economy started in 1997 when, over a four-hour period, the Zimbabwean dollar lost 74% of its value. The accelerating economic crisis of 1997 led to unprecedented strikes, food riots and intensified pressures from civil society to open up political space. (Hellum et al. 2013, p. 25)

The idea that a new Constitution was pivotal to improving governance and democracy was fuelled by the abuse of executive and legislative power by the ZANU PF government. In 1997, five young activists, including two women, founded the National Constitutional Assembly (NCA)(4), which brought together most civil society organizations in Zimbabwe to advocate the drawing up of a new constitution. The NCA was a key driver of the constitutional reform process, together with the Women's Coalition (WC) that was formed in 1999 and had produced a women's rights charter. These processes were derailed and disrupted by the government's launch of a Constitutional Commission (CC). In 1999, the Movement for Democratic Change (MDC) was launched, signaling the opening of space for vibrant political opposition and further complicating the scene. By the end of this decade of growing activism and unfolding new consciousness, the economic and political scene had changed fundamentally.

2000-present: Crisis, confusion and fragmentation

The constitutional reform process ended with the 2000 Referendum and a 'No' vote against the government-sponsored constitution. Party politics had taken over the constitutional reform processes, and this affected the women's movement in fundamental ways:

The state co-opted some members of the NCA into the CC; prominent among these were members of the WC. This precipitated a crisis within the WC and the wider women's movement. Several questions arose [that...] reflected varying degrees of belief in the State and its role in furthering women's interests and rights. (Win 2004b, p. 23-24)

With the launch of the MDC in 1999, 'the women's movement and the WC, already smarting from internal divisions, was thrown into more confusion' (p. 24). These processes revealed:

The fractures and underlying differences between individual women and groups making up the movement, largely in terms of their specific relationships with the state. [....] The women's

_

³ Amendment 14 was passed to reverse two Supreme Court decisions that had granted women the right to live with their foreign spouses in Zimbabwe, and permitted the foreign spouses to seek employment (see *Rattigan versus Chief Immigration Officer 1994 (2) ZLR 54 (S)* and *Salem v Chief Immigration Officer 1994 (2) ZLR 287)*. In addition, the right to citizenship was restricted to children whose parents were of Zimbabwean citizenship. According to Amendment 14, foreign spouses of Zimbabwean citizens are no longer entitled to automatic residence rights in Zimbabwe; they now have to apply for temporary residence and, after a certain period, may apply for citizenship.

⁴ Everjoice Win, Priscilla Misihairabwi-Mushonga, Brian Kagoro, Deprose Muchena and Tawanda Mutasah.

movement [...] lost its autonomous identity and the ability to respond as a political force that was primarily concerned with women's interests and claims. (McFadden 2005, p. 13-14)

The impact of the constitutional debate was profound. Because it 'silenced and flattened the political and ideological landscape of the Zimbabwean women's movement', it led to claims that 'the consequences of teaming up with male dominated structures in the struggle for social justice at the national level must receive urgent feminist interrogation' (Mc Fadden 2005, p. 15).

Party politics, which had overtaken the constitutional reform process, left the women's movement split into two camps. The intensity and turbulence of the constitutional reform process led to 'a collective pause after the 2000 elections' with some feeling 'a need to "lie low" or "go underground" in the face of the potentially violent elections of 2001' (Essof 2013, p. 63). Key activists and staff of women's organizations left the country during this period for a variety of reasons. These included personal and financial security, but many activists were also exhausted by the intense organizing and needed time to recover. This affected women's mobilizing. The status of the women's movement was thus described as 'in disarray' (Win 2004, p. 25) and 'in the doldrums – ideologically and in activist terms' (McFadden 2005, p. 15). At the start of the millennium, it was 'experiencing a slump' and 'disjointed, competitive, selfish and privatised' (Masvaure & Wamwanduka 2008, p. 34). Many had serious concerns about the movement's becoming 'weak and dismantled' and even doubted its existence (Essof 2013, p. ix).

This is also related to the broader political and economic context of the growing Zimbabwean crisis and collapse in the late 1990s and 2000s.

Zimbabwe has, since 2000, become known globally for its failed economy, the flight of more than a million of its citizens, widespread political violence, break-down of the rule of law, and the nationalization of almost all white-owned farmland. The Zimbabwe case [points to] a context of political authoritarianism and unprecedented economic decline; one in which the violation of civil, political, social and economic rights has increased dramatically. (Hellum et al. 2013, p. 22)

This affected the shape, form and effectiveness of not only the women's movement, but of the wider civil society, which had to operate in an 'increasingly shrinking space' (Masvaure & Wamwanduka 2008, p. 34). The 2000s turned out to be a decade of many elections, in which everything was politicized. Elections took place in 2000, 2005, 2008, and 2013 (Makamure 2012; Womankind 2011). During this period, women's bodies became sites of conflict, as is the situation in most cases of conflict. Of particular note is the politically motivated violence against women, that took the forms of assault and sexual gender based violence. The Research and Advocacy Unit has produced a body of work on political violence against women, indicating that half of the 2,158 women interviewed in 10 provinces 'had been victims of violence', and that 'rape was reported with a surprisingly high frequency: 2% reported that they had been raped, 3% that a family member had been raped, and a startling 16% reported that someone in the community had been raped' (RAU 2010a, p. 2). Another report, which focuses particularly on politically motivated rape, states:

Politically motivated sexual violence against women in Zimbabwe takes many forms. These include extreme violence, gang rape and insertion of objects (bottles and sticks) into the women's genitalia. [...] Most were beaten prior to rape, some quite severely. [...] Over three-quarters of the victims were victims of multiple rape. [...] Most did not report the rape to the authorities. [...] Most of the women did not receive appropriate care for the trauma they had experienced. (RAU 2010b, p. 2)

The issue has proven difficult to discuss and address; yet women and women's organizations have sometimes shared experiences of facing politically motivated violence in their communities. At the end of 2012, for example, Musasa organized the Women and Peace Conference to break down the silence around rape and sexual violence, which included politically motivated violence. In the presence of Ministers, parliamentarians from all parties, civil servants, civil society and donor representatives, acts of rape and sexual violence committed across the political divide were shared.

The 2000 elections were won by ZANU-PF, but MDC also won a number of seats. The 2005 elections were also won by ZANU PF, with the two thirds majority required for constitutional amendment. However the elections were marred by intense violence, intimidation and assault, which

disproportionately affected women. In 2008, the MDC won parliamentary elections, and the run-off for the presidential elections sparked violence leading to the assault of opposition supporters. Under international pressure and significant lobbying from FePEP (the Feminist Political Education Project),(5) as well as women in political parties,(6) who became part of the negotiating teams, a Global Political Agreement (GPA) was signed, and an 'Inclusive Government' was installed in 2009. Within this government, ZANU-PF maintained control over 'the economy, the army, the intelligence and the police that in the past have been used to suppress dissent' (Hellum et al. 2013, p. 27). The political polarization was not ended with the installation of the inclusive government, and 'deep political divisions in the [...] government' continue to 'set the scene for new divisions between NGOs' and show 'how the human rights struggle in this political terrain is fragmenting' (Hellum et al. 2013, p. 42).

Even though the rejection of the draft Constitution in the Referendum implied that political opposition and competitive elections had become possible, the process deeply marked the political landscape.

After the referendum, Zimbabwe was deeply polarized [...] From the politics on inclusion, Zimbabwe moved to a politics of exclusion. Coercion, backed up by the distribution of incentives to select groups, dominated the rules of the game. Those who were willing to be mobilized in defense of the regime were rewarded with land, contracts and employment. Individuals and groups that did not prove loyalty were excluded socially, politically, and through violent attacks on their homes and workplaces. (Dorman 2003, p. 863)

In response to the lost constitutional referendum, the ZANU-PF government started the fast track land reform programme in 2000, the so-called third *chimurenga*, which was accompanied by a wave of violence against opposition forces (see, for instance, Sachikonye 2002). In 2005, the government started Operation Murambatsvina, a large-scale campaign to forcibly clear urban slum areas across the country, which left an estimated 700,000 people homeless.

In 2002, controversial bills such as the Public Order and Security Act (POSA) and the Access to Information and Protection of Privacy Act (AIPPA) were passed and added further repression to the already polarized political climate (Sachikonye 2002; Feltoe 2003). 'NGOs involved in civic education and mobilization were affected by legislation, such as POSA and AIPPA, limiting their freedom of speech, organization and assembly' (Hellum et al. 2013, p. 28). These laws greatly 'constrained the work of the women's movement', narrowing the scope of their activities and advocacy strategies; some organizations were 'banned from implementing activities in certain parts of the country' and others faced suspensions (Masvaure & Wamwanduka 2008, p. 42-43). Organizations such the Women's Action Group, the Musasa Project and the Association of Women's Clubs found themselves unable to operate in areas where they had functioned since the early 1990s. In addition to the challenges related to legislation regarding demonstrations, picketing and meetings, women's organizations had to deal with firmer law enforcement agents and, in some cases, extra-legal groups who were controlling certain areas and further constraining the community work they did. In 2004, the government attempted to adopt an NGO Bill, but so far civil society and non-governmental organizations have managed to fight off the signing of that bill. Where, in the 1980s to the 1990s, the right to demonstrate could be exercised without restraint, this was no longer the case in the 2000s. Women have to seek clearance to demonstrate for or against anything; this has killed any spontaneity that might have been left in the women's movement. These challenges notwithstanding, during this period women were also able to creatively utilize other methods of engaging with the public; instead of demonstrations and petitions, they used public meetings, community theatre and road shows to raise critical issues. This also served

⁵ Among the women's lobby groups that made significant contributions to the negotiations for the Inclusive Government was FePEP. FePEP was a collective of individual feminists within the country and in its diaspora who committed to expressing their views on the need for intervention in the Zimbabwean crisis between 2007 and 2009. They initially issued a statement in April 2008 calling for a transitional authority to run the country, given the impasse in the aftermath of the March 2008 elections. FePEP played a critical role informing the negotiations for the Inclusive Government from a women's perspective and engendering the language of the Global Political Agreement. The lobby by women expanded to include not only women from the political parties, but also the Women's Coalition in late 2008 and it called for a negotiated settlement.

⁶ While one woman, Priscilla Misihairabwi-Mushonga, was the official negotiator for a political party, other political parties had women in their negotiating teams who played advisory roles as well as serving as links between the women's movement and negotiations for the Inclusive Government.

to empower communities to take up issues on behalf of organizations and enhanced community mobilization in the targeted areas.

This shrinking space for civil society is well documented in the reports on violations against female human rights defenders. The *Global Report on the Situation of Women Human Rights Defenders* documented experiences by members of WOZA (Women of Zimbabwe Arise, see Box 1) and MOZA (Men of Zimbabwe Arise). These included police violence during peaceful demonstrations, arbitrary arrests, arrest without charge under POSA and other repressive legislation, as well as beatings, torture and harassment of those held in custody, and denial of medical treatment. WOZA's report, *Counting the Costs of Courage*, concludes that over the past 40 years, 'the Zimbabwean state has not only failed to protect but also rather inflicted harm on citizens exercising their constitutional rights' (WOZA 2008, p. 14). The report sheds light on the traumatic experiences of organized violence and torture, but also points to trauma in terms of displacement experiences due to 'serious dislocation in their lives, both materially and socially' due to the complex emergencies Zimbabwe is going through' (p. 4).

The slump in the women's movement's mobilization needs to be understood in the context of shrinking space for civil society actors due to political upheaval at the national level and general socio-economic decline. These combined factors placed focus on economic survival at the expense of organizing. Established women's organizations that remained visible in the 2000s include ZWLA, WASN, Musasa, Wilder and ZWRCN. New organizations emerged in the decade, of which WOZA and WIPSU (Women in Politics Support Unit) are the most well-known (see Box 1 and 2 below). The Women Coalition of Zimbabwe also became a major player, and merits further consideration in Part II of this paper.

BOX 1 WOZA and popular mobilization strategies

Women Of Zimbabwe Arise (WOZA) was founded in 2003 in response to the impact of economic decline since the turn of millennium and its impact on women as primary care givers. WOZA links access to water, food, electricity, education, and health care to democratic governance, and employs what they call 'tough love': the disciplining love of a parent, and especially mothers, to press for better governance and social justice and to bring dignity back to Zimbabweans.

'Woza' is a Ndebele word that means 'coming forward'. WOZA supports and encourages women to speak out collectively and to stand up to claim their rights and freedoms. They organize peaceful protests around pressing economic, social and human rights issues. WOZA also supports women in developing the confidence to assume leadership positions and roles in their communities, and engages in lobbying and advocacy. MOZA, founded in 2006, is the men's wing of the organization (Men of Zimbabwe Arise) and engages especially young men in the struggle for a better Zimbabwe. Approximately 80,000 women and men are members of WOZA/MOZA. Since 2003, over 3,000 of them have been held in police custody, many more than once and for more than 48 hours (wozazimbabwe.org; see also WOZA 2008; Asoka 2012).

Civic education and community mobilization are key strategies employed. WOZA seeks transitional justice, a restoration of the rule of law and economic and social justice, and the development of institutions and attitudes that protect people from power abuse and impunity on the part of public officials. Civic education and community mobilization are pursued to ensure that Zimbabweans outside the political arena and the urban elites are involved, and the search for transitional justice is grounded in communities and then linked to the national level (Ndlovu 2009). Since 2006, WOZA has held 284 meetings on social justice with over 10,000 women and men across the country; their views and demands for a new Zimbabwe are laid down in the People's Charter.

BOX 2 WIPSU: working with women in politics

The Women in Politics Support Unit was set up in 2001 as the Women in Parliament Support Unit by a group of women's rights activists who had been active members of civil society in many capacities(7). The organization was created primarily as a space to build the capacity of women MPs and enhance their participation in parliament as representatives and policy-makers, and was one among a number broader initiatives to increase women's participation in representation and decision-making.

WiPSU identifies its target group as female politicians i.e. those seeking or already in political office. Over time, its name changed to Women in Politics Support Unit to reflect its expanded mandate of providing support to women in politics beyond Parliament, including in local authorities/local governance and women within political parties among other representative spaces. Through a Constituency Effectiveness programme, WiPSU helps women MPs create forums to interface with their constituents and communities. Under its Research and Technical Support programme, it facilitates technical support to women MPs in their legislative roles, for instance by providing them with research and information on matters debated in Parliament/Council, or by drafting motions and speeches when requested. Through their Media and Advocacy programme, the organization creates and uses various platforms to raise attention for the issues including women's participation in decision-making.

One major achievement is the facilitation of the creation of the Women's Parliamentary Caucus. This is an inter-party platform where women MPs can share ideas and also lobby for women's rights and gender equality in Parliament as a collective, rather than as individual members or members of a single political party.

In Part III of this paper, we take a closer look at some women's organizations that emerged since 2000. Before ending this section, however, we want to highlight two factors that have affected women's organizations in this decade: professionalization and the impact of religion. To start with the former, the economic decline and political crisis also affected the resources available to women's organizations. This pushed NGOs and women's organizations into a survival mode, and increased their orientation towards donors for finance, even though there were fewer donors due to the country's instability. Where, in earlier years, resources for women's rights could easily be mobilized for actions and interventions, the current shrinking of global funds for women's rights mobilizing has not spared Zimbabwean women. This has resulted in the few resources available being channeled to 'priorities' such as salaries and administration costs, at the expense of visible mobilization and public programme interventions. Increasingly, resources are attracted for very specific projects/interventions, leaving organizations little or no room to maneuver around the broader issues that the movement may be facing. A "follow-the-money" mode has taken over agenda-setting and, combined with the tyranny of log frames, has eroded the activist spirit; this has led to observations that 'as women's NGOs have become very technicist and non-feminist, so have they become more distant from rights holders, and have lost the capacity to mobilize the collective power of women' (Win 2014, p. 38). This mode manifested itself since the late 1990s, and has now become entrenched.

In this context of repression, churches have become some of the few public spaces where people could meet. Religion offered a sense of community and security in uncertain times, but the moral compass of the church was often opposed to women's self-determination. It is being observed that there is a 'rise of Pentecostal Christian churches, their movement and very retrogressive ideology' that 'have attracted middle and upper middle classes in increasingly large numbers' (Win 2014, p. 17). Although the impact of such new trends in religion and beliefs, including also traditional African churches and a (re)surgence of Islamic movements, is not thoroughly documented, Win observes 'the erosion of secular space... intolerance and/or exclusion of other religions' and 'Church and State connection' (Win 2014, p. 18). She also wonders how the participation of the upper and middle classes, that is opinion leaders, civil society leaders, women's movement leaders, will affect policies, laws and

_

⁷ The founders include Thoko Matshe, Devi Pakirri, Priscila Misiharabwi-Mushonga and Everjoice Win.

public debate. The rise of religious fundamentalism and evangelism in this decade has undermined women's rights, and contributed to making sexual and reproductive issues, such as abortion, and sexual and LGBT rights, contentious and framed in terms of tradition and culture.

In this decade, efforts to create common ground amongst the actors in the women's movement may have been lost. Differences between generations also made working together difficult. It was (and is?) not uncommon for the younger generation's working methods to be resented by older actors in the movement, who seem to feel that all interventions in the current dispensation should be done in the ways they used. The 2000s were also a decade in which civil society was confused about its role visà-vis the state, especially once the MDC entered the government. There was little agreement about a collective role for women's organizations to pursue their efforts to garner women's rights and gender equality. One of the critical issues on which the women's movement failed to respond with a collective voice was the political violence against women, especially rape and sexual violence. The post-2008 period was characterised by a renewed struggle for constitutional reform. The NCA again opposed the controversial drafting process for the lack of popular consultation. Despite their efforts to interdict the Zimbabwe Election Commission (ZEC), a referendum was held in March 2013, on the basis of which the draft was accepted (more details on this in Section III). The results of the elections that followed in July stunned observers, with ZANU PF winning 159/210 seats and MDC-T falling back to 49. As for the Presidential vote, 61% of the electorate voted for Robert Mugabe and 33% for his direct opponent, Morgan Tsvangirai. While regional and continental bodies received the election results favourably, other stakeholders, such as the EU and US, expressed doubts about its free and fair status. Since then, the opposition seems to have fallen apart:

Despite the big 'wahala' around Zimbabwe's elections held in July 2013, my bet is that all will be forgotten, ZANU will be in power for the next five years, Mugabe might go (from natural causes more than through the ballot box), and the opposition has to go back to the drawing table. Civil society and women's movements have to reframe their struggles and find more strategic ways of (re)engaging with ZANU, given the tension and deep distrust that characterized the CSO-State relations in the past 15 years. Feminist movements in Zimbabwe must in particular find a new way to still fight for fundamental women's human rights outside the narrowly defined so called democracy and governance agenda – read- regime change agenda. (Win 2014, p. 6)

Part II - Key Legal Developments

Zimbabwean women have a history of influencing state policy and legislation at various levels. This is rooted in pre-independence activism, which ranged from localized organization into women's clubs and church guilds(8) to more organized participation in pro-independence labour movements. There is relatively limited documentation of women's mobilization across ethnic, racial, social and political divides. However, it would seem that, with the advent of independence, women began to mobilize more within their various social groupings particularly in the context of engaging with the state to influence policy and legislation. As early as 1987, research into women's rights showed that the law was a key factor in discrimination against women in Southern Africa in general, Zimbabwe being no exception (WLSA 1987a, 1987b). These findings, and the challenges women were facing in accessing their rights before the law, informed early legal and policy reform initiatives by women's movements. These interventions were based on the theory that, in order to achieve equality for women, it was necessary to address both discrimination and/or gaps in the law, while working to change attitudes that perpetuate discrimination. This could be attributed to the militancy gained by women during the liberation struggle, and the realization that independence had not brought equality of the sexes although men and women had fought on an equal basis. Thus the use of law reform and policy advocacy was a deliberate strategy. This section provides an overview of key legal developments on women's rights since independence, with emphasis on two recent ones: the Domestic Violence Bill and the new constitution.

Employment and Inheritance rights

At independence, the newly created Ministry of Women's Affairs became the platform through which the women who had participated in the liberation struggle influenced state policy and legislation. A major success of this work was the Legal Age of Majority Act of 1982 (LAMA)(9). The basic importance of the LAMA was that women and men, upon attainment of the age of 18, attained majority status. This was a result of the realization that the law restricted the participation of women in public and private lives as adults. This ministry can be accredited with many of the positive legal and policy developments of the first decade after independence, although its position and mandate has been shifting and has fallen over time(10).

These include the Equal Pay Regulations of 1980, which basically did away with the discrimination in pay structures that saw employees being paid according to race and sex, leaving black women as the lowest earners. Other key developments of this era include the Deeds Registry Amendment Act of 1983, finally providing for married women, to register immovable property in their own names. This was followed by the Labour Relations Act of 1984, which addressed discrimination in the workplace, guaranteeing women's rights to equal pay and opportunities.

By the middle of the first decade, women were beginning to organize both through the structures of the Ministry of Women's Affairs (including women's cooperatives, groupings and community gardens set up by the Ministry), and in non-state spaces, such as the activist women's organizations that had started to emerge (such as the WAG and Musasa Project). By the later part of the post-independence decade, the activist women's organizations were beginning to focus on the women's rights issues that showed persistent inequalities in society. These included unequal property division in divorce cases, which culminated in the enactment of the Matrimonial Causes Act of 1987, which provided equality in the separation of property upon divorce for parties married within the terms of the general law. Further,

20 | Anouka van Eerdewijk & Teresa Mugadza

⁸ There is evidence to suggest that the women's clubs and church guilds forced some level of racial integration in a racially segregated society. See generally http://www.postcolonialweb.org/zimbabwe/gender/ziyambi1.html.

⁹ Now part of the General Laws Amendment Act, and no longer stand-alone legislation.

¹⁰ The role of the national gender machinery has changed and shifted over time (see for instance Essof 2013: 35-36, 40-42, and ZWRCN 2000). Although the Ministry of Women's Affairs played a key role in policy and legal reform for women's rights, its activism experienced a lull in later years. This may be due to the changing nature of its structure, its institutional location under patriarchal leadership, lack of resources and staff, and other structural constraints. It only meaningfully re-engaged with women's rights in the 2012-14 constitutional reform process.

there was a lobby for changes to inheritance laws, which had remained patriarchal and saw many women and female children suffering as a result of property grabs by their fathers'/husbands' extended families in cases where the deceased had no male child. The Deceased Persons' Family Maintenance Act of 1987 was promulgated to address this anomaly by providing for the right of the widow and children of the deceased to remain in the home until the estate was wound up. In addition, where the female children of the deceased did not qualify to inherit, those who were still dependents/minors were provided with the right to maintenance from the estate.

These early breakthroughs in legislation created a 'state of moral panic' (Essof 2013, p. 36) and were followed by 'what was widely viewed as a gender backlash in Zimbabwe's post-independence politics' and met with 'growing backlash sentiments within government and among those who advocated a return to (patriarchal) African culture' (Ranchod-Nilsson 2008, p. 645). By the second decade after independence, the women's movement had to tackle gender inequality more directly and politically, based on the recognition that discrimination against women was caused by the patriarchal nature of Zimbabwean society. An important development in this period was the creation of organizations to facilitate legal reform and policy advocacy by the women's movement, such as ZWLA. The Beijing conference further strengthened women's resolve to fight for equality and for their voices be heard as equal members of society. The regional organization, WiLDAF, brought together activists and organizations to promote the attainment of women's rights through the law. These organizations were a result of continuous engagement and strategizing by facets of the women's movement.

Of importance in this era is that the women's movement was now mobilizing to a greater degree through women's organizations than through the national machinery. This can be seen in the context of the fact that the space for civil society organizations in general had shrunk; it also affected women's organizations' relationship with the national machinery. Organizations working on women's issues began to focus their work in the wider socio-economic and political context of the country. This increasingly placed them in the same grouping as broader civil society organizations considered confrontational for demanding rights from the patriarchal state. Thus, where there had in the past been considerable consensus on issues and strategies between the Ministry of Women's Affairs and women's organizations, this consensus, particularly on strategies, was dissolving. The relationship with the Ministry of Women's Affairs was retained as a platform to move forward on the legislative agenda, but lobbying was now more the responsibility of activist organizations; and the linkages, particularly with regard to strategies, were no longer as strong or as defined as in the first decade. During this period, key legal instruments enacted included the Administration of Estates Amendment Act of 1997, which overturned the customary law position that female children and wives could not inherit from their fathers or husbands. This was in recognition of the fact that, despite the strides provided by the Deceased Persons' Family Maintenance Act of 1987, women and female children were still disadvantaged and, in most cases, dispossessed and disinherited on clear grounds of gender discrimination, a critical issue in the context of the growing impact of the HIV/Aids epidemic.

Bodily integrity

It was also during the second decade that the women's movement began to mobilize actively on issues of bodily integrity. While in earlier years, women had been concerned about equality in marriage and in the workplace as the focus of their lobbying and advocacy, in this decade they were also becoming concerned with issues of bodily integrity, including domestic and other gender-based violence. This could be attributed to the rise of the HIV and Aids pandemic after independence. Women were being disproportionately affected by the pandemic, and bodily insecurity and HIV infection among women were linked. The 2012 MDG report, for instance, indicates a HIV prevalence rate of 7.8% for women, and 3.6% for men, and infection rates at 18 and 15 % respectively.

A major success for women's mobilization during this period was the Sexual Offences Act of 2001(11). The women's movement, women in activist organizations, church and other associations, and ordinary Zimbabweans came together to agree on the need for laws dealing with the proliferation of sexual crimes in the country, especially given the high HIV infection and death rates. Lead organizations in this campaign included Women and Aids Support Network, Women's Action Group and Musasa Project. The Act sought to consolidate sexual offences as well as provide comprehensive definitions and stiffer penalties for them. An important development introduced in this legislation was the 'marital rape' clause, which criminalized non-consensual sexual intercourse between married couples. At this juncture, given the disproportionate rates of infection with HIV and other sexually transmitted diseases for women, this Act was considered a key milestone.

Another major development at this time was the initiation of the lobby for domestic violence legislation. In 1998, the Musasa Project published a comprehensive study of domestic violence in Zimbabwe that showed alarming figures (Armstrong 1998). One in every four women had experienced some form of domestic violence from the age of 15. The prevalence of violations of women's bodies and exposure to HIV infections and other diseases pointed to the urgent need for radical intervention. In a 1999 collaboration between the Musasa Project, WLSA, ZWLA, WiPSU, WAG and WASN, the lobby for the Domestic Violence Act was born. Initially, the lobby was just directed at the government and led by Musasa Project. However, as momentum for the need for the law gathered, the Law Development commission engaged not just the Musasa Project, but other stakeholders including organizations such as ZWLA and Legal Resources Foundations, as well as law enforcement agencies such as the Office of the Attorney General and representatives of the Zimbabwe Republic Police and the Judicial Service Commission. These were the stakeholders that drafted the initial Draft Domestic Violence Bill, which became nearly every women's organization's lobbying tool.

The Domestic Violence Bill became a focal point for all women's organizations since it was clear from the research that violence limited the enjoyment and exercise of women's rights. Even though the lobbying for domestic violence legislation went on for almost ten years - the Act was passed in February 2007 - the sustained mobilization by women's organizations did not stop. Different organizations led the lobby at different times, depending on which issues were topical, but ultimately every women's organization as well as individual activists and intellectuals, ensured that discourse on the Domestic Violence Bill did not die. It is noteworthy at this point to state that both the Sexual Offences Act and the Domestic Violence Act were passed largely due to mobilization by the women's movement. But this would not have been as successful without the critical support of the national gender machinery. During the debate in parliament and in other spaces, the Ministry of Women's Affairs took political leadership of the process and navigated the bureaucracy of law-making for the women's movement.

The Constitution of 2013

Possibly the biggest milestone, and evidence of collective mobilization by the women's movement, was the constitutional reform process of 2000. Women came together from across the political divide, from within women's organizations, churches, clubs and informal spaces as well as individual professional and intellectual women. The lobby for constitutional reform was able to build on earlier experiences, for instance the lobbying on Amendment 14 or to access land. When the lobby for the new constitution had started -as a debate between a few young intellectuals- no one anticipated that the initiative would gain the attention of the whole country and cause the government to address the need for a new constitution. The National Constitutional Assembly (NCA) was set up in 1999 to raise awareness on the need for a new constitution. However, as the NCA began to consolidate its presence in Zimbabwean society, women began to become marginalized, since men sought to dominate the platform and its debates. Moreover, the government had responded to the call for a new constitution and had set up a Constitutional Commission to seek out the views of citizens on what they wanted in a new constitution. It was soon apparent to the women's movement that both these spaces would not

_

¹¹ It has now been subsumed into the Criminal Law Codification Act of 2001.

do justice to issues of gender equality, or even engage women meaningfully. This gave rise to the formation of the Women's Constitutional Coalition as a platform for women's voices and issues that engaged with the male-led processes in the NCA and the Constitutional Commission. When the Constitutional Commission finally presented its findings and a draft Constitution, the women's mobilization and lobbying contributed largely to the 'NO vote' of 2000. The women's movement, diverse as it was, was unanimous that the draft did not reflect gender equality in the manner that women desired; there were differences based on political allegiances, but not on the principles of equality. It is important to note that women voted as a movement in the referendum, as they voted for 'women's rights and issues' rather than for personal, sectoral or party political interests.

This process not only brought women together then, but the mobilization of this time became a crucial reference point in the constitutional reform process that finally delivered a new constitution in 2013. The momentum generated by the 2000 constitutional reform process and the proof that women, despite their differences, could mobilize en masse on issues of women's rights and gender equality gave impetus to the mobilization in the subsequent constitutional reform process that began in 2009 and culminated in a new constitution in 2013. Of course, this process had been interrupted for years, and the women's movement had had to deal with fragmentation and internal divisions. By the time the constitutional reform movement gained momentum again, the role and structure of the coalition had also changed. In the 2000 process, the Women's Constitution Coalition had been a key network in creating a voice for women to engage with both the Constitutional Commission and NCA processes. In the 2012 process, however, the Women's Coalition became a formal organization (WCoZ) linking the Select Committee on the Constitution (COPAC) process and the women's movement. The existence of the WCoZ made coordination of the women's organizations, activists, and other women easier. COPAC recognized the Women's Coalition as the coordinating body for all issues related to gender and women's rights, and, by default, all the women's organizations had to coalesce around the WCoZ. This was important in terms of the direct linkages between the official constitutional reform processes and women that were clearly established and mutually respected. This is not to say there were no disagreements or diverging views. Rather, what occurred was that the women's organizations all agreed on the minimum standards for gender equality and women's rights they would accept in the constitution. These were stated in the Women's Charter that was developed in 2000, and modified in 2012. Once the minimum standards were agreed upon and accepted, other issues that the actors did not agree on could be raised through other civil society platforms.

BOX 3 The Women's Charter

The Women's Constitutional Coalition, now the Women's Coalition of Zimbabwe, developed and published the Women's Charter in 2000. It was the result of a nationwide process of consultations involving women from the whole country. The Charter was developed out of the realization that there was need for a common position on the realization and recognition of the rights of women in Zimbabwe. The Women's Charter of 2000 was eventually amended, and the current Women's Charter launched in 2012.

The Charter is the foundation for women's rights' demands in Zimbabwe. It states that Zimbabwean women are full and equal citizens entitled to equality and non-discrimination in all spheres of life. In addition, it addresses the need for a new constitution and calls for equality of access and opportunity for women and men both in the private and public domains. The Charter addresses 12 key areas where specific actions must be taken to ensure equality.

- 1. Education: Guarantee of free and compulsory primary and secondary education.
- 2. Land, Environment and Natural Resources: Non-discrimination in the allocation of land and other natural resources, including women's right to hold land titles.
- 3. *Governance and Democracy*: Non-discrimination in elections and a constitutional quota system.
- 4. Health, HIV and AIDS: Guarantee of the right to health, including universal access to treatment for people living with HIV and AIDS, especially women.

- 5. The Differently-abled: Elimination of all forms of discrimination and protection from abuse of women and girls living with disabilities.
- 6. Youth: Participation of youth in Parliament and in political parties protected in the constitution.
- 7. Security: Enhancing the capacity of law enforcement agents to protect women in times of threat.
- 8. The Media Freedoms: Guarantee of free expression and the repeal of repressive media law.
- 9. Equality and Non-Discrimination: Constitutional guarantee of equality and non-discrimination on the basis of sex, gender, marital status, pregnancy, disability and sexual orientation(12). In addition, guarantee of equal protection before the law and equal access to legal aid. Domestic application of key human rights instruments.
- 10. *Children's Rights*: Protection of the rights of the child as well as guaranteeing children the right to an identity provided for by the constitution.
- 11. Social and Economic Justice and Public Funds: Guarantee of the right to work in the constitution, as well as public finance management that mainstreams gender budgeting.
- 12. National Values and Culture: National values should uphold the rights, dignity and equality of rights of all citizens and the provision of equal opportunities in all sectors of previously marginalized groups.
- 13. *Independent Commissions*: Equality of representation in all commissions by women and men protected by the constitution.
- 14. *Transitional Justice and National Healing*: Creation of platforms to address past internal conflict and the setting up of a Truth, Justice and Reconciliation Commission to redress past injustices.

The women's movement, under the leadership of the Women's Coalition, became a critical lobby to engage with for all parties seeking endorsement of the Draft Constitution of 2012. The Women's Coalition led the women's organizations' lobby for gender equality and women's rights in the 2009-2013 process. The strengthened relationship between the Women's Coalition and the Ministry of Women's Affairs gave the Coalition leverage to represent the gender equality and the women's rights agenda among other civil society actors. During the public consultations, the Women's Coalition was represented in the data-gathering teams. It also became a critical voice in the teams that incorporated the content of the public consultations into the draft Constitution. Once the Women's Coalition was satisfied with the Draft Constitution, it began a lobby for society at large, and women in particular, to vote in support of the Draft Constitution at the referendum of 2013. Thus the role of the Women's Coalition became that of representing women's views across the political divide and drumming up support for the new constitution.

The Women's Coalition's mode of operation across the political and social divide meant that the women in political parties worked hard to make their political parties support the minimum standards for gender equality and women's rights set out in the WCoZ women's charter. Even while the political parties framed gender equality and women's rights according to their political ideologies, their positions remained aligned to the standards advocated by the Women's Coalition. This took shape in a political playing field that continued to be shaped by Zimbabwean party politics as well as the continuously evolving and changing nature of the power and interests of the state; women's organizing for a new Constitution had to navigate this complex political field. Although a thorough analysis of this political landscape merits further analysis in terms of how it shaped the women's movement, its agenda and strategies, it is beyond the scope of this paper. Despite political differences among women, and complex power struggles in the Zimbabwean state and constitutional process, the Women's Coalition and women's organization managed to have positive impact on the Constitution. The national gender

-

¹² The reference to sexual orientation here is noteworthy, as it did not feature in the 2000 Charter. It is not included in the final Constitution.

machinery proved a critical point of influence. Through the Ministry of Women's Affairs, the gender equality and women's rights agenda was able to gain support in critical executive forums, such as the parliament and cabinet, which were not accessible to women in the women's movement. The collective voice of women was clear, and, even as the national machinery took political leadership of the process of incorporating women's voices towards the end of the process, the impact of the women's movement had been felt and consolidated.

BOX 4 Constitution of Zimbabwe (2013)

The new Constitution of Zimbabwe is considered a major step in fulfilling women's rights and gender equality requirements. It is largely compliant with most international and regional human rights instruments, and has very specific provisions for equality and non-discrimination. The key provisions on gender equality are:

- 1. the founding principles and values establish gender equality as a key value;
- 2. the national objectives provide for gender balance as a principle to be observed and applied;
- 3. the Constitution provides for socio-economic rights, thus paving the way for citizens to claim rights such access to health care, housing and education;
- 4. a wide ranging equality and non-discrimination clause in Section 56(3) states: "Every person has the right not to be treated in an unfairly discriminatory manner on such grounds as their nationality, race, colour, tribe, place of birth, ethnic or social origin, language, class, religious belief, political affiliation, opinion, custom, culture, sex, gender, marital status, age, pregnancy, disability or economic or social status, or whether they were born in or out of wedlock."
- 5. the provisions on affirmative actions to address past imbalances. Section 17(2) states: "The State must take positive measures to rectify gender discrimination and imbalances resulting from past practices and policies."
- 6. provision for proportional representation to enhance women's participation in Parliament through the reservation of 60 seats for women MPs selected by parties in addition to any women who may have contested the constituency seats. These seats are valid for the first two terms of Parliament after adoption of the constitution;
- 7. provisions for proportional representation in the Senate, using the 'zebra system' where each party list must be headed by a woman;
- 8. creation of a Gender Commission;
- 9. provision for equal representation of men and women in independent commissions;
- 10. and the requirement that all laws and policies be aligned to the provisions of the new constitution.

Part III - Women's organizing and mobilizing since 2000

In this part of the paper, we put the spotlight on some of the new forms of organizing and mobilizing that have emerged over the past decade or so. We start with young women's activism and organizing, and then turn to social media activism. We also explore the re-emergence of organizations working on economic empowerment, entrepreneurship and material livelihoods.

Young women's activism and organizing

The women's movement in Zimbabwe has seen an influx of young women's organizations in recent years. Most of the current crop of young women's organizations stems from the post 2005 era. During the lacuna in which the movement found itself in the early 2000s, new, young women entered the arena. Many of them took up leadership in struggling organizations, or were inspired to create new spaces for organizing. This led to an influx of young women's organizations that make up a significant portion of the formal women's movement; an influx that was also supported by the interest of donors in youth organizing. The young women's organizations aim to respond to the needs of young women by creating platforms for them to interact and debate topical issues, and by addressing issues that the older women's movement has not addressed.

To start with the latter, while the mainstream women's movement addressed a number of issues relevant to young women, they are often not framed in ways that match the specific needs and contexts of young people. For example, young women have to deal with sexual and reproductive health rights issues in an economically depressed context as well as the reality of more sexual violence and sexual violations against younger women, including girls. Where, in the 1990s to early 2000, women generally had access to basic primary health care and basic contraceptive services were widely available; young women today have to grapple with lack of access to basic contraceptives, childbirth-related services, and attendant support. This is evidenced by the increase in the maternal mortality rate, which has risen from 283 per 100,000 live births in 1994 to 960 in 2010/2011. These realities have given rise to the birth of organizations such as the **Katswe Sistahood**, which aim to address sexual and reproductive health rights issues from young women's perspectives. Katswe states that it exists to 'enable[s] young women to mobilize, organize and articulate their needs and aspirations in respect of Sexual and Reproductive Health (SRH) education, SRH services and legal protection, and to communicate these to policy makers and implementers' (www.katswesistahood.org). Part of their work concerns organizing sex workers, and they also focus on high-density suburbs.

The rights of sexual minorities are another key issue that young women have taken up. A slightly more enabling environment for young women to 'come out' regarding their sexuality has given rise to the birth of organizations such as the **Sexual Rights Centre** in Bulawayo and **Pa Kasipiti** in Harare. Pa Kasipiti is an advocacy organization working on LGBTI rights (Lesbian, Gay, Bi-, Transsexual and Intersex). It states its vision as 'a society that recognizes, respects and enables LGBTI to enjoy full sexual and reproductive rights in tandem with economic, social and economic rights'. They seek to provide support services for young LGBTI persons, and to facilitate access to health care services for those who would otherwise struggle to access those. In addition, they provide psychosocial support to young LGBTI persons and tackle sexual and reproductive health from the perspective of young sexual minority women.

BOX 5 Sexual Rights Centre

The Sexual Rights Centre (SRC) is a human rights advocacy organization set up in 2007 in Bulawayo. It works at three levels to affirm sexual rights of all Zimbabweans. The direct stakeholders are the LGBTI and sex worker communities. SRC works primarily with these communities to strengthen their capacity and leadership to support movement building through workshops and mentoring, as well as through use of the arts. As a fairly young organization, the SRC is still predominantly working in Bulawayo and its environs.

It also works with public and private institutions and organizations to promote an appreciation of sexual rights and women's rights. Beneficiaries range from religious leaders to counselors and medical practitioners. This area of work fulfills the SRC's commitment to ensuring rights-based services for key and marginalized populations as well as strengthening existing institutions to provide more effective services for them.

Finally, the SRC is involved in advocacy and lobbying at national, regional and international levels, crafting out their own space and pushing their agenda on sexual orientation and gender identity in instances where others failed or neglected to do so. The SRC has made submissions on sexual orientation and gender identity to platforms such as Committee on the Convention on the Elimination of all forms of Discrimination Against Women (the CEDAW Committee) and the Global Commission on HIV and the Law. Locally, the SRC made submissions to the Parliamentary Constitution Select Committee (COPAC) on what the new constitution of Zimbabwe should contain in order to protect sexual rights and women's rights.

Local and international economic trends have influenced how younger women organize. In Zimbabwe, the effects of the global economic decline are intertwined with the national socio-economic decline of the late 1990s and early 2000s. Employment is no longer guaranteed, and this has pushed young women into entrepreneurship and other economic activities by design rather than by choice. Given the challenges in patriarchal societies, young women have started to organize to have a collective voice in lobbying for favorable business conditions and access to resources. One such organization is the Institute for Young Women Development (IYWD), created in Bindura in 2009 by young women who run the organization with a small staff of seven that includes the founder Glanis Changachirere. The IYWD recognized the need to create spaces for young women to capitalize on, and engage with, national processes such as the land reform and, more recently, indigenization of sectors such as mining. This led to the development of a training programme for young women in socio-economic rights conducted at the IYWD training centre in Bindura. The organization seeks to empower young women to engage in economic empowerment projects at the community level, and operates in Mashonaland Central's districts of Bindura, Mazowe, Guruve and Shamva. IYWD uses various methods to engage "closed" rural communities; one key intervention strategy is engaging with traditional and community leaders to gain support for their initiatives.

The changing socio-political environment in the country has exposed young women to issues other than those which engaged the mainstream women's movement in earlier years. Although Zimbabwe experienced a liberation struggle and internal destabilization in the early 1980s, conflict resolution and peace-building remained mainstream issues that the women's movement did not directly confront. In recent years, however, the growing political violence in the country has brought these issues to the forefront. Electoral and other political processes have been marked by increasing conflict, repression and violence, which have affected people in different ways. This has necessitated the creation of spaces where young women can address conflict and violence in the society and devise interventions that address their particular circumstances.

For example, politically motivated sexual abuse of women started to accompany elections in the early 2000s, with the 2008 general and presidential elections considered the most violent post-independence elections (see RAU 2010a, 2010b, 2011). The mainstream women's movement struggled to deal with cases of political sexual violence. After 2008, a new wave of young women's organizations concerned with managing conflict in communities in general, and political conflict in particular, emerged, as young women had become aware of the need to address the issue for their own long-term safety. These include the **Zimbabwe Young Women's Network for Peace Building** (ZYWNP), an organization that aims to empower young women to participate in community conflict prevention and peace-building initiatives, so that communities are able to participate in political activities and be tolerant of divergent views (see Box 6).

In addition, young women seeking political office mobilized to work together across the political divide with the intention of easing some of the conflicts that come with electoral processes. The **Zimbabwe**

Young Women's Network brings together young women aspiring to political and public leadership that seeks to work across political party lines and is led by women from both Zanu PF and the MDC-T (Tendai Wenyika-Gava and Maureen Kademaunga). They are not confined to political party spaces as their predecessors in politics were but see the value in tapping into each other's energies and using social media to raise attention to the specific challenges for young women seeking political and public office, regardless of political background.

BOX 6 Zimbabwe young women's Network for Peace Building

ZYWNP was established in 2008 and presents itself as a non-profit feminist organization with a mandate of promoting young women's meaningful contribution to peace-building and curbing violence. They work on democracy, governance and peace-building with women of different backgrounds between the ages of 15 and 30, and engage in training and capacity-building. A series of conferences brought together 150 to 250 young women in different regions in Zimbabwe to discuss economic and political empowerment of young women and their meaningful contribution to national and community policy debates. The areas they work in include Highfields, Buhera, Mutoko, Bulawayo, Tsholotsho, Gwanda, Bindura, Macheke, Glen View, Chitungwiza, Mutare and Murehwa.

In the 2011 Special Issue of BUWA! on 'What it means to be a young women in Southern Africa', the director of ZYWNP criticized the common understanding of and approach to peace building.

This can be regarded as a limited framework of definition, because it tends to focus on peace and conflict as it pertains to institutions rather than people. This focus on national institutions, by default, speaks of men as leaders in peace building since the reality is that they are the ones that dominate public institutions and domains. As a result, peace building missions and efforts have been a male domain — believed to be best resolved by adult men, who are perceived to be the custodians of wisdom and political clout. [...] It seems to me that this definition limits peace building to policymakers who are in most cases aloof and not in touch with the reality on the ground. The result is that young women are sidelined from being strategic partners in this sector.

It is important to understand that peace building and conflict resolution strategies should include young women because they clearly have a role to play by virtue of their unique experiences. They are young and during conflict times may miss out on education, get raped, become sex slaves and suffer other forms of violence that need to be addressed when considering sustainable peace strategies. It is, therefore, imperative for stakeholders to accept this and begin a process of development that will ensure young women's involvement.

When one reflects on young people and their potential, it seems that many times, they are viewed as having limited capacities to participate and interrogate issues of conflict. Their 'involvement' ends at the most basic level such as narrating who was involved in a conflict and how they experienced the conflict. However, conflict resolution has to do with more than this and involves techniques, methodologies, negotiation and diplomacy, which the youth and young women in particular do not have given society's attitudes towards women's intellectual capacity and also young people's perceived lack of wisdom and experience. Therefore, this leads to the perceived incapacity for diplomacy and thus exclusion of young women in processes of peace building. (Chirenje 2011, p. 69)

The new millennium saw a further unpacking of the women's rights discourse that had emerged in the 1980s and especially the 1990s, when Zimbabwean women organized jointly in spite of their varied approaches to issues. In the last decade, new differences and new stratifications were being articulated, or articulated in new ways, for instance, around age, religion, race, social and economic class. Young women were calling for more specific agendas and interventions on their issues. They pushed the agenda of sexual and reproductive rights issues; for them, it is no longer just about women's access to health, education and rights, but also about addressing complex issues of sexuality and sexual minorities that were not recognized by the movement of the 1980s as issues for public advocacy and lobbying. It is worth noting that while in the past it may have been adequate to raise the subject of women's equality as an issue on its own, with the new generation of young women it is has

become important to unpack the meaning of rights. Young women are pushing for clarification in the discourse on rights. If there is talk of violence against women, for example, the question is not just how many women are violated, but 'which women, where, how, and by whom'. Further, they have shown that not all young women are interested in politics and public participation; some are more interested in education or sexual and reproductive health rights.

The birth of a significant number of young women's organizations since 2000 exposes the energy and initiative of this new generation. Their activism and organizing cannot be taken for granted when considering the challenges they face to actively participate in society and policy-making. They want to be agents of change, but their social position does not easily allow them to participate and be heard. Young people are facing challenges with respect to employment, HIV/Aids, violence, etc. but their voices are not well represented in institutional spaces. Their calls for separate spaces for young women to meet, exchange, reflect and strategize, and for intergenerational dialogue that brings together women of different generations to share experiences and realities and discuss agendas and strategies. Donors have shown interest in supporting their organizations, but some young women also say it has proven difficult to secure resources for their work and activism, partly due to the fact that, because they are young, they lack a track record that can convince potential donors. The BUWA! Special issue on young women in Southern Africa (Kanengoni 2011; Changachirere 2011) displays the energy generated by regional networking expressed in the Southern Africa Young Women's Festival of 2010, the young feminist leadership course of the Open Society Initiative in Southern Africa (OSISA), and the Africa University in Mutare. These initiatives offer spaces for young women from different national, political, and socio-economic contexts to develop their engagement and leadership potential.

BOX 7 Regional networking for young women

Thatayaone Nnini wrote about her participation in the young feminist leadership course in Mutare in 2009:

It was then that I – for the first time – had a full understanding of where women's movements were coming from and the role that young feminists can play, and this after I had been part of numerous workshops, conferences and other fora that never sought to make my growth and understanding part of the core agenda! There was a sharing of experiences and ideas between the young representatives from different African countries and by the end of the course, we as young women had made some commitments to each other and to ourselves on what we would do in our respective countries.

At a young women's festival held in Harare, Zimbabwe in 2010, we had another opportunity to nurture and nourish each other as young women. From the exchange, it became clear to me – and to others – that a lot of work by young women was happening in some countries compared to others. Those who had done little were motivated, as they heard what others had achieved so far. All this was quite impressive as it was a systematic way of equipping young women with skills, starting with the courses on feminism from which to build a knowledge base.

One of the strengths of such a regional platform is that it brings together young women from a wide spectrum of experience – some who are leaders in their own right, others with experience of working in women's rights organisations or have some form of relationship with these and other networks, who are university graduates and have potential to contribute to the knowledge base through research and through other forms. (Nnini 2011, p. 76-77).

Mary Mutupa participated in the Southern African Young Women's Festival in 2010 and wrote:

I knew I was in the right place. I am sure many young women would have paid any amount of money to be part of this inaugural experience. Young women from 10 different countries coming together to share experiences and learn from one another is not usual in our region. In fact, it was the first time that a festival specifically for young women and organized by young women themselves had ever been held in Southern Africa! It was awesome to see and experience so much energy in the same space, and the results were explosive, literally speaking! [....]

'Some people have questioned the rationale for such a space exclusively for young women – the argument being why not bring all youth together or (if not all youth) women across the generations to such a space. The reality is that there is a dearth of such safe spaces for young women in the region to share their own experiences and learn from and encourage each other to engage in activism that transforms their communities. Youth-related spaces are often dominated by young men at political and social levels, and these hardly create platforms for young women to speak about issues that affect them. Yet the challenges of society in both the public and private spheres affect women disproportionately, and young women the most. For that reason, it is important to create spaces such as the festival for young women.

Another argument often used against such spaces is that young women lack experience and therefore cannot manage such a space without the input and guidance of older women in the movement and other 'stakeholders'. It's important to understand that young women may not have comparable experience but they surely have great ideas, potential and dreams that need a safe space to be unleashed and to be realised. As the festival brings together young women from across the SADC region, it means that there is diversity in terms of culture, both in personal and in work experiences. The festival is a perfect platform for promoting open societies because of its focus on building a culture of human rights and accountability. As young women share in these ideas and dreams, a space like the festival is open to cross-fertilisation of ideas that contribute towards developing strategies that strengthens activism in a more structured manner. (Mutupa 2011, p. 83, 85)

Social media activism

Social media activism is a new phenomenon in Zimbabwe, a direct result of the increase in technological advancement in the country. The uptake and usage of mobile phones was already at about 86% of the country's population in 2012, while internet usage was at 20% and growing (MDG report 2012). The increase in the use of social media has been directly linked to access and use of the mobile phone, which, for most users, has been the primary point of contact with the internet. Access to and use of social media tends to be dominated by young people. It is worth noting that they have embraced the versatility of social media not just for networking amongst themselves, but also use it for academic and business purposes, to share information and advance and advertise their businesses and enterprises. This, however, is a fairly new area, so very little has been written about the efficacy of these methods.

Against this background, young women have utilised social media to discuss topical issues as well as a form of advocacy. Several are using it to raise attention for issues the women's movement raises. They use SMS, or blogs. *MaDube's brainpot*, for instance, tackles pertinent issues for women in contemporary Zimbabwe (http://madubesbrainpot.wordpress.com). Others have created online forums to share experiences and identify and state publicly the women's agenda on various topical issues. Social media is therefore used to facilitate platforms where young women can engage and mobilize, often with their own resources, on issues on pertinent to them. A look at the Facebook pages and Twitter accounts of most of the young women activists in Zimbabwe show that they have used these platforms to raise topical issues with colleagues, friends and networks at almost no cost. The Institute for Young Women Development (IYWD), for instance, does not seem to operate a website, but has an active Facebook page, with posts providing an overview of their activities, announcing upcoming initiatives, and reporting on intimidation and threats their members face.

Social media activism is, however, still a new area with few actors. Two visible ones are **Her Zimbabwe** (see Box 8) and **Chocolate Princess**. Rudo Nyangulu-Mungofa runs the Chocolate Princess Company through a blog (http://thechocolateprincessco.blogspot.com). She states that Chocolate Princess 'organize(s) events and activities specifically for women to develop social environments for women to be empowered, network and express themselves'. Thus, while the company is designed to generate profit, there is also a clear intention to empower and mobilize women to better express themselves in demanding their rights in the public and private domains. This is noteworthy in that,

unlike the traditional organizing in the women's movement that made women recipients of aid, this new kind of mobilizing helps young women to discuss issues and be empowered.

BOX 8 Her Zimbabwe

Her Zimbabwe is an internet platform founded in 2012. Its purpose is to 'help to amplify the voices of women, in particular, by providing a space to interrogate popular and unpopular notions of a Zimbabwean, and feminine, identity' (http://herzimbabwe.co.zw/about-her). The site is popular with young women and others and has over 4,800 followers on Facebook since it tackles issues everyday issues, particularly those that are controversial and most in society would rather downplay.

Her Zimbabwe is managed by Fungai Machirori, and run as a non-profit organization. It works mainly through a network of writers based across the globe, who produce opinion pieces and initiate a significant portion of the debate. Over the few years that Her Zimbabwe has been online, it has become a hub for activity on issues affecting women by hosting online campaigns; for instance on ending stigma against women who are survivors of violence, or on sexual and reproductive health rights for young women.

In 2011, Fungai Machirori wrote in one of her blogs:

I started blogging in 2009 after I realised that a Zimbabwean media outlet that would not censor my views on important societal issues around sexuality and sexual rights would remain a dream for a long time to come.[...] In the last two years, I have posted 83 articles and received over 870 comments and 60 000-plus hits. One of my most popular blog posts is one in which I questioned societal and personal perceptions of the vagina. Needless to say, I believe that I have created a community, a safe space where women – and men – can freely discuss issues. [...] In the absence of diversity and non-conformist mainstream media views, many young Zimbabwean women are turning to blogging to discuss the issues that affect them.

She continued:

What emerges from this short investigation into Zimbabwe's women's blogosphere is that these voices belong to young, well-educated and opinionated women who are empowered – socially and technologically – to critically analyse their society, as well as their position within it. A question naturally follows from this observation; 'Does their discourse speak to the ordinary Zimbabwean woman, more than likely excluded from participation through lack of access to the Internet?

In answer to this question, she quotes her 'fellow Zimbabwean blogger', Delta Milayo Ndou, who started her blog 'It's Delta' in 2009:

Ndou is optimistic and feels that blogging has created a platform through which women with access to ICTs can share the stories of those who do not. "If we were to wait until every woman had access to ICTs before recommending blogging as an empowerment tool, we'd be like idiots who do nothing because they feel that what they could do is too little." she says. "And idiots we definitely aren't!"

(http://yfa.awid.org/2011/12/young-zimbabwean-women-bloggers-voice-roar/)

While SMS and Whatsapp have the potential to mobilize large groups of women for action, these services have not been widely used for that purpose. WOZA uses SMS to mobilize women for its street marches. Social media could be used to raise awareness on topical women's issues and generate debate to inform policies through such services as 'bulk messaging'. Most mobile phone services in Zimbabwe have a bulk message service, which actors in, for instance, the health sector have utilized effectively to run awareness campaigns on cholera and waterborne diseases during the rainy season. The Traffic Safety Council uses it to send messages during public holidays or periods of congested travel on the national highways. However there is still limited uptake of social media for mobilization purposes by actors in civil society in general and women in particular. Win (2014) observes: 'it would appear that feminist organizing in Southern Africa has not quite modernized and is yet to find its mew media voice' (2014, p. 34). Many websites and Facebook pages are not regularly updated, 'barely talk

to the issues of today', present limited new research or knowledge, or 'have very scanty material/information', and are not interactive. Win also points to some potential negative implications: apart from the fact that new media offer a space for sexism and abuse, there is also 'individualism, personal branding, and celebrity culture at the expense of the collectives of women', as well as the fact that 'anybody can now speak on behalf of women, about women, rather than rights holders or the women affected by issues speaking for themselves' (Win 2014, p. 35).

BOX 9 ICT and young women's organizing

For the article 'The potential of ICTs for young women's organizing', Jan Moolman interviewed Moreblessing Mbire, from the Zimbabwe Women's Resource Centre and Network (ZWRCN). Mbire argued:

ICTs can help young women across the continent share experiences and learn from each other. It is encouraging to hear how others overcame certain challenges in their activism. Pulse Wire and the Association for Women's Rights in Development's (AWID) Young Feminist Network, for example, are platforms that we can take advantage of as they provide an opportunity for young women from different countries to interact. Pulse Wire often requests interested members to write about their lives and experiences in activism. This promotes a sense of solidarity among young activists from different areas....

[ICTs have] changed my perception about life. I have had an opportunity to exchange information with other people outside Zimbabwe whose experiences on women's rights enlightened me. It has been encouraging to have conversations on how ICTs are used in different places for mobilisation. On the different platforms I blog, I have received feedback on email which shows that through these fora, there is an audience that I have been able to reach out to. This has been my source of strength to keep me going ... Pulse Wire and AWID's Young Feminist Network help me meet likeminded young women ... I often get information on women from other countries and refer to it in my own work. (Moolman 2011, p. 94)

Economic associations and groups

The beginning of the new millennium brought grave socio-economic challenges for the vulnerable in Zimbabwe. The continued decline of the economy saw industry shrink and unemployment increase to unprecedented levels, pushing women, men and youth into the informal sector. Ironically, the government started Operation Murambatsvina in 2005, a large-scale campaign against illegal housing and commercial activities that was condemned by churches, the political opposition, NGOs and the international community for its harsh effects on the livelihoods of the urban and rural poor. The informal sector absorbed the majority of economically active citizens, and is now dominated by women (MDG report 2012). This economic decline generated a shift in gender roles; women, whose incomes from vending and cross-border trading are traditionally supplementary in the home, became the primary bread-winners in their families as most men lost their jobs in the formal sector, which all but collapsed by 2008. The activities undertaken include, but are not limited to vending, cross-border trading, small to medium enterprises focused on farming and agro-processing, small-scale manufacturing and processing, and, in recent times, mining and other land use, such as eco-tourism. Despite the fact that women make up the majority of the informal sector, and informal entrepreneurship has become key to economic survival in the harsh conditions of the Zimbabwean economy, there is little documentation on female entrepreneurs and their businesses. The few publications that exist are based on data of the 1990s or early 2000s, and the analysis is often economically framed and emphasizes individual characteristics and strategies (Osirim 2003; Mboko & Smith-Hunter 2009; Siziba 2010; Muzvidziwa 2012; Chirisa 2013). These publications shed no light on how women organize themselves collectively. This can be due to the low level of organizing around economic issues, but might also be due to a dearth of research and writing on these collective processes of organizing.

The rise in informal economic activities has led to a decline in active organizing through associations and groups such as trade or labour unions. Where, in the past, workers generally organized through

their professional associations and groups, the increase in informal activities saw a decline in formal organizing both for men and women. Survival became the key issue, and time for organizing was spent on work and related activities. Formation of and participation in associations became a luxury because time had become a scarce resource. Most professional associations and groups required subscriptions which were often high, which meant that the majority, who were being retrenched or losing their jobs, stopped participating.

In the informal sector, organizing has not been a priority, but does occur. It is more ad hoc and not as structured as in the formal sector. Within communities, women, for instance, organize through the creation of savings clubs and burial societies to help mitigate the challenges brought on by economic hardship. Around informal trade, women have, more often than their male counterparts, managed to organize. There is evidence that, at the grassroots level, where women vendors sell fruit and vegetables, they form working groups to facilitate transportation of their goods from farms to the various markets. In some instances, they have savings groups where they invest their small profits. These funds are also used to inject additional capital for group members or eventually apportioned among the members at the end of the year. These groups are rarely formalized, and the rules are agreed to orally, but often not followed by documentation. Integrity and good faith is what keeps members of these groups in check.

Those involved in slightly higher-level economic activity have also started to organize themselves. The push into the informal economy exposed women to different forms of organizing around survival. Attempting to navigate the terrain of vending and cross-border trade, women worked in groups that represented their interests in specific sectors. These were not formally established organizations. Rather, women coalesced in groups to source foreign currency for use in their travels, pool resources for transport and accommodation in foreign countries, or provide support to each other for such expenses as import duty and other taxes. In the early 2000s, women traders initiated the idea of cross-border traders associations and groups to address challenges. These included barriers to quick and effective access of foreign currency or passports, delays at borders, harassment by immigration and customs authorities, and absence of clear policies and procedures. A study by UN Women on informal cross-border trading recommended either strengthening the existing associations or creating new ones to address the specific needs of women cross-border traders (UN WOMEN 2008).

It would seem that women in small- to medium-scale trade and business do organize but the priority is on the relationships they build as co-traders rather than on the formalization of associations.(13) The writings on the characteristics of women entrepreneurs, businesswomen and traders in the informal economy also provide clues on factors that affect levels of collective mobilizing. The enterprises tend to be small; one study observed that in the last ten years 'only a small percentage had grown in terms of employment and turnover' (Mboko & Smith-Hunter 2009, p. 158). Limited resources presented a major business challenge, and women faced barriers in accessing finance. Moreover, all women entrepreneurs experience a hostile business environment, including negative attitudes towards entrepreneurial women. Economic decline has challenged business operations, with more people entering the informal sector and thus increasing competition in a declining market with lower demand (Osirim 2003). Whereas it has been observed that associations can be important vehicles to address some of the challenges (e.g. Chirisi 2013), there is little documentation and research on actual collective action, except from references to female entrepreneurs forming clubs or groups to pool resources for buying stock, travel for buying imports, obtain and share information on market development, or share skills and competences (Siziba 2010, p. 77-78).

Recently, a new crop of groups and associations of young women entering the informal sector has emerged. These have grown up in an era when a formal job or employment is a dream, and they understand that, in order to survive, they have to participate in the informal business sector. They

¹³ A more formal, but not exclusively women-focused initiative is the Zimbabwe Chamber of Informal Economic Associations (ZCIEA), which was started in 2002 and launched in 2004. It organizes all people engaged in informal business activities. It is a national alliance of 150 member associations that include market and street vendors. ZCIEA's objectives are to protect the interests of informal economic actors, develop their entrepreneurial skills through training, and mobilize resources to improve business.

recognize the need for collective lobbying and action while struggling to access capital at concessionary rates and facing challenges with policies and legislation that were designed for formal rather than informal business activities. To date, there are a few organizations set up by young people, mostly women seeking to participate in the country's economy, especially as Zimbabwe has set up various funds to encourage indigenous business activity. In addition to the larger women's associations, such as the **Zimbabwe Women in Mining Association**, young women have set up entities such as **Young Women in Development** to lobby for access to resources that are being distributed to businesses and other persons, or seek financiers that support access to capital for young people, especially young women, at concessionary rates. There is also a new trend, where former students' associations are being turned into business and entrepreneurship forums. However, because they are new, while there is a lot of anecdotal information on their operations, there is very little recorded about this particular group.

It is common knowledge that many women have survived through the informal economy, as well as that women, young and old, organize around economic activities. More informal than formal, and possibly at micro-level. Little is known, however, of how different groups of women organize, what their agendas are, how they collaborate, and what their strategies and dilemmas are. What do these less formal and more ad hoc ways of organizing mean for women's mobilizing? What new opportunities can they generate for women's collective action, and what constraints do they face? In what ways do these associations articulate a structural or feminist understanding of women's economic challenges? In addition to that, while this type of collective action addresses women's immediate concerns and constraints as informal traders and vendors, one can wonder how far it goes in terms of engaging with and confronting macro-economic trends that affect the well-being and rights of women and their families.

Other key economic trends in this respect are extractivism and related land acquisition that greatly affect the rights of the poor and excluded and of rural women. Women are largely excluded from the vast mining sector, either as workers or decision-makers, and so do not benefit from it (Moyo 2011; Mlangeni 2011; Win 2014, p. 22). The marginalization of agriculture affects women's livelihoods, and the expropriation of land in 'secret deals' robs women of their land. Moreover, what has happened to the rights of women to own or access land in the move towards private land ownership and titling (Win 2014, p. 20-22)? 'The struggle for women's land rights is no longer just about nasty local black men refusing to give their wives a share of the (poor, non-productive) land,' because land is taken by 'local traditional leaders, corrupt local governance and land administrators, military officers, as well as well-connected politicians or individuals based in capital cities... linked to so-called international or global investors' (Win 2014, p. 21-22). For these reasons, and

the violent nature of the military and locally connected elites notwithstanding, this is an area in which feminists can make a marked difference by actively researching, mobilizing excluded women and more importantly expanding the discourse on human rights from the narrow household/tradition arenas to the bigger economic policy and resource governance from national to global levels! (Win 2014, p. 23)

Win also observes that 'movements of women dealing with the extractive industry and its intersection with land and agriculture' are 'emerging' (2014, p. 23), but that the attempts 'to bring women into the center of the debates [...] have tended to be few, and scattered' (p. 22).

Part IV – Emerging insights

The women's movement in Zimbabwe has been challenged since the late 1990s by a multitude of factors. The way women have organized and mobilized has evolved over the past fifteen years. It is increasingly clear that the movement continues to exist and is partly redefining itself. In this last part of the paper, we pull out some emerging insights and reflections on the contemporary mobilizing and organizing of women. The rich history of mobilizing and organizing also allows for reflecting on strategies for transformative change, and on the role of the state in realizing justice for women. We also look at the shape and role of platforms and coalitions. We conclude with emphasizing the value of the multiple generations of women in organizing and mobilizing, and the heterogeneity and differences in the current women's movement.

We would like to stress at this point that these insights emerge out of a literature review and interviews with 'old' as well as 'new' organizations and individuals in the movement. These sources have provided a rich ground for reflection, but it also needs to be acknowledged that women's engagement with other civil society organizations, the role and position of the national women's machinery, as well as a deep analysis of the political landscape and struggles are critical to a deeper understanding of women's organizing and mobilizing. We were often only able to allude to these factors that merit further documentation and investigation. Put differently, the insights below emerge from our conversations with actors in (and around?) women's organizations and from what has been written and published, but we hope they can be supplemented and deepened by other studies and analysis of other factors and trends in order to generate a full-fledged analysis of the status of the women's movement.

Transformative change: the state, civil society and community mobilizing

In the first decade after independence, gains were made at the level of the State, especially through the enactment of legal reforms critical to women's lives. However, 'these did not reflect a consensus on gender relations within the country' (Ranchod-Nilsson 2008, p. 645). It was not a 'gradual realization on the part of society for the need of equity' but 'organized political action' that led to the legal changes (Seely et al. 2013, p. 439-440). The second decade after independence saw the development of a more explicit radical consciousness and a higher level of organizing and campaigning. Ironically, this decade was marked by a gender backlash, with the State reasserting the patriarchal social order, that intensified in the economic and political crisis of the 1990s and 2000s (Ranchod-Nilsson 2008; Essof 2013, p. 36). That political and economic context of crisis and collapse had large effects on the shape, form and effectiveness of the women's movement. The status of this movement in the early 2000s have to be 'understood within the context of an "increasingly shrinking space" for the civil society in general' (Masvaure & Wamwanduka 2008, p. 34).

This backlash and shrinking space raised questions about how to relate to, and what to expect from, the State. First there was a realization of the State as a dynamic entity, responding to challenges and contestations to power. Some argued that the backlash was due to 'growing authoritarianism' of the government, emphasizing 'the political mobilization of women in support of a de facto one-party state' (Ranchod-Nilsson 2008, p. 647). Another perspective saw the backlash as 'indicative of the movement's success in destabilizing the patriarchal base of women's subordination and oppression' (Masvaure & Wamwanduka 2008, p. 28). It argued that resistance was dynamic, and that the state responded to the challenges to the status quo with power holders seeking ways to reinstate their capacity for and exercise of power (Ranchod-Nilsson 2008, p. 648-649).

Patriarchy has reconfigured itself and the political will to meaningfully address gender inequality in Zimbabwe diminished rapidly, being replaced by the desire to regulate and control women both in the private and public sphere. This was done through the very sophisticated and powerful invocation of counter-revolutionary nationalist and culturalist discourses that tended to interpolate any women's organizing as feminist and feminism as being anti-nationalist, and pro-imperialism. (Essof 2013, p. x)

Indeed, the postcolonial state is not a fixed entity or a given, but a dynamic one which is under construction, reconstruction and constantly reconfiguring (McFadden 2005).

A second and related lesson was that the state was not necessarily part of the solution. In fact, the state is a site of struggle over power and resources. McFadden places the notion of postcolonial citizenship central in her history of women's activism since independence, and uses the notion of citizenship to capture 'the path [...] to becoming autonomous subjects, which a consciousness of rights and entitlements that enables one to demand protections and obligations from the state' (2005, p. 5). Women's activism developed from its state-sponsored origins to the recognition in the 1990s that the realization of women's rights was a structural issue, calling for profound transformations in the legal and governance systems. This would imply 'a more radical process' that 'went further than the liberal pronouncements and "negotiated" settlements with the state' (Mc Fadden 2005, p. 11). The experiences with Amendment 14 of the Constitution in the mid-1990s had already proven to the women's movement

the limitations, and sometimes futility of appealing to the courts for social justice, let alone for gender equality. [....] The problem with an overreliance on the judiciary to right certain wrongs is that the judiciary itself is a product of an historical process, with its own class and gender biases. This is more often than not inimical to the interests of women, particularly poor women. (Nkiwane 2000, p. 335)

Indeed, whereas 'feminists continually call upon the state to intervene and to protect [....] the state is not a neutral arbiter, though, nor are the courts as its judicial arm' (Nkiwane 2000, p. 337).

A third lesson was that legal reform does not do the whole trick.

The struggle for gender equality is more than a constitutional issue, and certainly more than a citizenship issue. [....] What the right hand has given, the left hand can take. [....] Gender equality therefore demands a variety of changes in both the notions of political legitimacy and the notions of social justice. [....] The fragility of women's rights in the hands of patriarchal institutions [demands ...] a protracted fight, especially by societal groups, for social justice and gender equality. This is the ever-present challenge for women and men in Zimbabwe. (Nkiwane 2000, p. 337)

Or, as one of the interviewees in Essof's work puts it: 'You can demand from the state laws from A-Z but it will not work, we have seen it. Our battle is in fact not with the law per se, but with patriarchy' (Essof 2013, p. 70). This recognition has implications for the strategies required to realize gender equality and women's rights. In her analysis of how women's legal rights organizations in Zimbabwe pursue a feminist agenda, Siveregi concludes that the strategies of these organizations shifted after 'having realized the incompleteness of simply advancing legal rights in circumstances where practical steps to attain substantive equality are problematic' (2006, p. 36). The effect of legal solutions on improving women's lives are 'compromised' by 'social issues'; and this has called for a broader set of strategies to realizing change, strategies that link legal reform with 'confidence-building, income generation and other empowerment and gender sensitization programmes' (Siveregi 2006, p. 36). The pursuit of justice and women's rights requires legal and social reforms, and includes both material and intangible aspects.

The realization of a protracted struggle and the limits of legal reform has implications for the relations with the State. The perception of 'the state as a monolithic entity' has 'exploded', to paraphrase Essof (2013, p. 69). She explains.

...the state is a highly complex and contested terrain, compromised not only of a president, but cabinet ministers, the legal system, law enforcement agents, constituted commissions, discourses, and institutions, which all come together to constitute it. But the state is also a shorthand term to describe a network of power relations existing in co-operation and also in tension with and against each other. (Essof 2013, p. 69)

This leads to a conceptualisation of the State as 'a multiplicity of sites' (*Ibid.*) which in turn implies that a range of strategies for change as well as different relations with different parts or sites of the state may or should be pursued in order to bring about transformative change. It requires a somewhat

pragmatic approach, in which one can work with the state selectively, but always aware of its limitations (*Ibid.*). This does not only count for the state, but also for civil society as a whole, which can be an ally but can also be exclusionary. Based on an in-depth study of four civil society groups in Goromonzi district, Mudege & Kwangari observe limited changes in the position of women resulting from the participation of women in civil society. Rather, they conclude that civil society spaces are predefined as men's spaces, and that 'without challenging the gender division of labor and resources, and social/community attitudes and perceptions, civil society may not realize its empowerment potential for women' (Mudege & Kwangari 2013, p. 258). In short, neither the state, nor civil society,

is ideal for the furthering of the movement's agenda, but both offer opportunities for engagement that need to be weighed and assessed strategically to ensure that women's agendas are furthered and not co-opted or overturned. (Essof 2013, p. 72)

Interestingly though, since 2000, several organizations have emerged to support women in politics (WiPSU, Zimbabwe Young Women's Network). This complements the legal and policy reform lobby and advocacy work. It also resonates strongly with the international attention for women's representation in decision-making, which became visible on the agenda after Beijing. In Zimbabwe's political history, capacity-building of politicians became a new strategy with the entrance of an opposition in the parliament. Apart from questions around the feminist agendas, values and leadership styles of elected women, and what they imply for the realization of women's rights, another pertinent question is whether parliaments and governance bodies are really the places where decisions are taken(14):

The locus of power has shifted from national/local structures to more distant and oftentimes invisible centers and actors; Washington, Beijing, or the HQ of mining companies based in Australia! Multinational companies, banks, investment bankers, shadowy business cartels. All these have been identified as the power brokers and power holders. It is also increasingly clear that in countries such as Zimbabwe, the military is playing a very big role in national politics. [...] in this context, women must interrogate whether their investment in women's political participation is targeting the right spaces. [...] It is hard to see how investing in getting more women elected into Parliament will alter the power balance in the country. (Win 2014, p. 10)

The results of the most recent elections raise new questions about the directions this politically-oriented work of engaging with women seeking or in political office will take.

The history of the women's movement in Zimbabwe is not only about engagement with the state, but also in community-based organizing. The positive effects of community-based organizing in terms of improving livelihoods or facilitating access to services are widely acknowledged, in diverse domains, such as entrepreneurship, savings and credit and HIV/AIDS. But community-based organizing 'transcends the mere function of providing finance', and 'opens the space for women to connect with each other within their community and with women in other communities in the city', allowing for women to 'begin to identify their collective issues and seek collective solutions' (D'Cruz & Mudimu 2013, p. 33). In the domain of reproductive health and sexuality, participatory processes have proven to be of critical importance in raising awareness and changing behavior (e.g. Damba et al. 2013). Community-based approaches have been key to 'open up and address difficult issues of sex and sexuality and women's rights and needs... for sharing and questioning everyday behavior both in terms of women's rights and of its implications for HIV' and 'to increase in confidence and solidarity between HIV-positive women, enabling them to challenge discrimination' (Feldman et al. 2002, p. 171).

Moreover, as we observed earlier, women are organizing in the informal sector, but the question is: does the informal and ad hoc way of organizing engage with the structural barriers to women's rights and livelihoods? Also, novel generations as well as existing organizations are using new social media,

¹⁴ See also the notion of shadow power, referring to 'the actors who operate behind-the-scenes or "under the table" to control public agendas, information and discourse, and to prevent alternatives – ideas and ways of life – from gaining ground and respect. Today, corporations and other non-state actors, like religious fundamentalists and organized crime, use both money and might to control policy agendas (often embedded in the state) and actively manipulate aspirations and perceptions about what is possible. In this way, shadow power uses invisible power – norms, beliefs, values and accepted behavior – to maintain control or reverse progress' (JASS 2013, p. 2).

but has this enabled large-scale mobilization and engagement of women? Movements around extractive industries and land grabbing emerge, but have not (yet) reached the level of fundamentally challenging those macro-economic trends undermining women's lives. And how much is known about these realities:

Perhaps what has hobbled many a women's organization is the lack of knowledge about what women's lives really are like and how women are organizing themselves! Case in point; in a country like Zimbabwe where somehow women have survived the catastrophic economic and political crises that dogged that country in the last decade. What the women did? How? What support structures they counted on? Many of these are still a mystery to the NGOs of old. (Win 2014, p. 39)

There are many concerns about how prominent community mobilizing has been in recent strategies. Rueben (2006) makes critical observations about the lobbying and advocacy campaign for marriage law reform that ZWLA engaged in at the beginning of the 2000s. She criticizes the way communities were consulted, and especially the fact that the consultation process itself did not empower communities to stand together and speak out. Her conclusion is that more explicit and articulated links are required between lobbying for legal reform and civic education and community mobilizing.

Win argues that movement building should go back to the basics:

The basics of political education, feminist thinking and analysis, how to talk to less educated and excluded women, basic organizing skills how to build genuine rights holder driven, led, and focused groups and movements, and communication skills. There is also need to invest in building feminist leadership skills linked to the aforementioned. Without strong individual feminist leaders then there will be no movements. And at the same time, these individuals must have the knowledge, skills and politics in CONSTITUENCY BUILDING. While the NGOs had their eyes on the elections etc. women were getting on with their lives and finding new ways surviving, particularly in urban areas where many moved into in large numbers. (2014, p. 38, emphasis hers)

Over the past decade, WOZA has been one of the most explicit and visible organizations emphasizing the vital importance of combining civic education and community mobilization. WOZA builds on the power of the collective, based on a strong belief in the critical importance of consulting and including grassroots women and the general population on the options regarding, and pathways to, various forms of transitional justice (see e.g. Ndlovu 2009).

Coalitions and platforms

Coordinated action has been key to the gains made on behalf of women's interests and needs in Zimbabwe from the first decade after independence up to the recent adoption of the new Constitution (Win 2004b; Hellum et al. 2013; Essof 2013). The Women's Coalition is an example of how the women's movement has organized and how that collaborative organizing has produced results. The success of the WCoZ in lobbying for specific provisions in the constitution, as well as pulling women's organizations together for this cause, is proof that women in Zimbabwe can organize and work across ideological differences. This is buttressed by the fact that, prior to the formation of the WCoZ, there had been other successful collaborations within the women's movement.

In the 1980s, there was, for instance, a strong linkage between research, legal and policy lobbying and activism, with research findings influencing policy-making processes and women's activism (Masvaure & Wamwanduka 2008). These included what could possibly be argued to be the oldest collaboration by Zimbabwean women, the Association of Women's Clubs (AWC), which was instrumental in creating the culture of organizing in Zimbabwean women from the village level, through church associations, and finally into organized women's organizations. The lobby against Amendment 14 indicated the role alliances play in coordinated action, and underlined the importance of unity of purpose (Nkiwane 2000). In the mid-1990s, the Women and Land Lobby Group (now known as Women and Land) spearheaded the campaign for women's rights to land to be incorporated into the land reform programme. This collaboration proved successful, useful in influencing legislation and policy on access to land by previously disadvantaged women. Another success story from that era was the Women and Aids

Support Network (WASN) that became a platform for organizing on issues related to HIV and Aids, including lobbying for legislative and policy reform. There were also other platforms created to share information; the Zimbabwe Women's Resource Centre and Network (ZWRCN) became a hub for information on what various actors in the women's movement were engaged in, both in Zimbabwe and in the region.

Interestingly, feature of coalitions in the history of the Zimbabwean women's movement is fluidity: it should 'be loose, flowing, interactive' (Masvaure & Wamwanduka 2008, p. 46). By the mid-1990s, women's organizations 'came to constitute a loose network... despite initial atomisation', with complementary roles played by various bodies (Essof 2013, p. 38). 'The coalition which fought against Amendment 14 dispersed as quickly as it came together', but in the struggle against the *Public Order and Security Bill*, many of the same groups 'once again came together to speak as a united force', and again organized in the NCA (Nkiwane 2000, p. 336). The coalitions and alliances were marked by loose organization that allowed for rapid action. The strategy allowed organizations, networks and individual to come 'together in various configurations depending on the issue, disbanding and forming again in yet another constellation' (Essof 2013, p. 48). Networks and alliances were built and maintained in multiple ways. The need for continuous re-strategizing, and for identifying and seizing opportunities, is also evident in the advocacy and lobbying for a gender-sensitive Constitution from 2009 onwards (e.g. Mushonga 2011).

The experiences of early regional networks, as well as those of younger generations of feminist activists underline the significance of networking beyond national borders. Win observes that there is now 'a desperate gap in terms of regional feminist networks', and, referring to WLSA and WiLDAF, that the 'impact of the collapse of two strong regional networks [...] has been deeply felt in the region' (2014, p. 39). Regional networking offers linkages and space for developing consciousness and leadership, and also assists in linking to global feminist networks and activism. One recent regional example is Gender Links, a formal NGO coordinating the SADC Gender Alliance in its work on the adoption and implementation of a regional protocol on women's rights (see e.g. Made & Morna 2009). Another example of regional mobilizing and advocacy is JASS Southern Africa (Just Associates), working on holisitic movement building 'to train and support activist leaders, promote grassroots organizing, and build and mobilize broad alliances'. JASS works in nine countries in the Southern African region, among which Zimbabwe, where they support the building of collective strategies of young women, sex workers, LBTI rights activists and women organizing against violence (www.justassociates.org).

Networking among women's rights and women's organizations is obviously of first importance, but needs to be complemented with alliances with other human rights or social justice organizations, as well as mainstream NGOs. Effective strategies also imply the systematic search for those parts of and individuals in the government and ruling party 'who could support its causes', 'on a case-by-case basis' (Hellum et al., p. 44, 40). National alliances of women's rights organizations can also build on strategic alliances at the regional and international level, with civil society organizations and NGOs, and through the participation in meetings and conferences (see also Win 2004b).

Coalitions do not come without challenges. The Zimbabwean women's movement has experienced and is experiencing difficulties in working together, networking and coalition building. There were 'premature attempts in 1997 to consolidate this strategy through a co-coordinating body called the Women's Federation', but they failed (Essof 2013, p. 48). 'Although there were arguments in favor of a more formalized and hierarchical structure, the informal view prevailed' (Nkiwane 2000, p. 332), even though this informal and non-institutionalized coalition building had the disadvantage of quick dispersement. Obviously, the fissures and fragmentation resulting from the fast track land reform and the constitutional reform process around the turn of the millennium pointed to the challenges of coalition-building. There have also been diverging perspectives on the effect of the institutionalization of the Women's Constitutional Coalition, now known as the Women's Coalition of Zimbabwe (WCoZ) on the women's movement in Zimbabwe. Some were critical of how the Women's Constitutional Coalition evolved from a coordinating body into a separate organization that directly implements

programmes and competes for resources with membership organizations. Some argue that there has been a flawed perception that the women's coalition equals the women's movement in Zimbabwe and that non-participation in the WCoZ means not being part of the movement. Yet, even after, or amidst, those frictions, there was a successful lobby for the Domestic Violence Bill (Hellum et al. 2013, p. 40). The adoption of this law in 2006 illustrates how again 'the women's movement came together and worked in unison' (Masvaure & Wamwanduka 2008, p. 45-46).

Many generations

The contemporary terrain of women's organizing and mobilizing is populated by multiple generations of women's rights activists and professionals. These include the generation of activists who built feminist organizations in the late 1980s and 1990s, politicized the women's rights agenda in that period and mobilized to challenge power. This generation of activists, known as the 'Beijing generation', brought the women's rights discourse to the ordinary citizen, and got society to talk about gender equality. Some of these seasoned activists have since left the movement, and in some cases the country, for various reasons. Other women have moved into leadership positions in civil society locally and internationally, while others have left the civil society arena and have taken leadership positions in national government or politics.

The second generation of activists in Zimbabwe are the current staff of women's rights organizations. These include some of the individual activists from the 1980s and 1990s who have remained affiliated to or are working in the women's movement in various capacities, but the greater part of those in this second generation entered these organizations in the early 2000s. These activists inherited or took over leadership of the various women's organizations that were worn out by the challenges faced by civil society at large at the turn of the century, and in particular the unsuccessful constitutional reform process of 2000. This generation has contributed to the professionalization of some of these organizations, despite the lack of resources and the tensions of the national economic and political crisis. In some quarters this generation has been viewed as 'the least political', as it has concerned itself with professionalizing both organizations and movement. This generation also had to confront and embrace the gender equality discourse over women's rights. This is the generation that has sought to balance the radical feminist principles of the majority of the first generation and the need to achieve gender equality and therefore balance in society.

The third generation consists of the younger and novice but, not necessarily young, women activists, who are organizing themselves in newly established organizations. In this new organizing, where they would not feel accountable to their predecessors or bound by their previous ways of working, these young women activists seek to re-politicize the women's rights agenda. Their agenda tackles both the obvious political issues of women's rights in the public sphere, but also takes on the challenges young women face both at personal and public levels to assert their rights. This is also the generation that uses new technologies to push their agenda. These young women are also re-introducing the feminist politics of the pre-2000 era, for instance with respect to abortion or LGBT rights. They are (re)claiming and owning the feminist labels of the pre-2000 era that many activists had abandoned. For example, Katswe Sisterhood presents itself as a feminist organization, guided by its feminist charter. The organization, which started as YOWLI (The Young Women's Leadership Institute) focuses on young women and leadership; it seeks to address the 'sacred cows' issues' in the women's movement, such as bodily integrity for women, including abortion. Katswe is one of many such organizations created by young women who recognize the potential they have and utilize it to raise young women's issues without fear.

This generation is determined to challenge and also seek power, and not in the traditional ways of the older generations, but through the various tools at their disposal including social media. For example, the ZYWN a platform for young women across political parties to engage and network is created to facilitate the entry and participation in political and decision making spaces by young women. Young women have also created platforms where they train each other for leadership in politics, and also to

take leadership in mainstream civil society. Increasingly umbrella bodies such as the Women's Coalition now have young women in the Board, while others have taken positions in the male dominated bodies such as the Crisis in Zimbabwe Coalition or the Zimbabwe Students Union.

Young women activists do not enter a neutral space, but one marked by efforts and reactions to women's activism from earlier generations. These trigger reactions from both the earlier generations, and from other actors in civil society, government or society at large. Young women activists hence enter a terrain that is marked by diverse and sometimes incorrect understandings of the term feminism:

We are living in a time when feminism continues to evoke strong responses and even a backlash, and for many young women misconceptions about feminism mean that they would not openly identify with a feminist movement. Some young women feel that by labelling their activism as feminist they marginalise certain groups in their community who may not label themselves feminists and thus sideline these people from becoming leaders and/or advocates in their community. Other young women openly choose the identity as they feel that it is a way to start subverting the restrictions and impositions of socialisation on women. (Wilson 2011, p. 32)

Earlier and older actors in the movement have questioned the ways of working of the newer actors in the movement, probably because the emergence of a radical feminist consciousness and politics was and is so meaningful to their struggle for gender justice. They argue that the women's movement has been depoliticized when actors do not identify with any political framework, whether women's rights, gender and development or outright feminist. Or, as Chigudu observed in 2006

There are many organizations guided by feminism and other ideologies, beliefs and values. But there are also many other with no philosophical and ideological depth. In such organizations, it is easy to wander, get lost and actually replicate the philosophies that led to women's oppression. (Chigudu 2006, p. 33)

The argument here is that if one cannot identify with a framework for development and rights, then it becomes difficult for them to properly contextualize and locate their interventions in equality and non-discrimination. One woman in the interviews, however, remarked: 'the challenge with organizing in Zimbabwe, is you cannot just be an activist'. Whereas in the earlier days, activists could be feminist, loud and proud of it first before the issue, the newer actors have experienced the disadvantages of being labeled and dismissed both by rights holders and fellow civic actors when they have dared to be confrontational and political.

Recognition of the different generations in the movement enables the recognition of different stories of what happened, what is happening in the movement and how the challenges of fragmentation and disruption of the past fifteen years have had different impacts and meanings for the different generations of women's rights activists and actors. Different generations and differently located activists will have different 'herstories', need to be recorded and exchanged to ensure that the history of women's organizing is not told in one but rather multiple dimensions. There is no single story of the women's movement, rather the stories vary from generation to generation, also due to the different political histories they have faced over time. While the earlier generations in the movement concerned themselves with seeking the legal rights of women, later generations have elevated the fight to seeking voice and agency. Further, the socio-economic and political developments in the country also meant that some gains were lost, such as in health, access to education and the general poverty situation of women. This has resulted in the latter generation having to also address issues that were being addressed in the late 1980s and 1990s such as poverty alleviation interventions in rural areas. The political challenges also pushed some activists out of the country or out of civil society, thereby creating gaps in the leadership and appreciation of issues. Possibly the political and economic conditions of the 2000 decade, did the most harm to the women's movement in terms of fragmenting it, as women realigned themselves for survival either within the movement or government, and therefore having to adapt to the State in its form then or leaving the country to pursue professions, studies or just new lives.

Challenges to the women's movement

The contemporary status, and the future, of the women's movement in Zimbabwe has been the subject of much discussion and debate. In the early 2000s, a returning concern was that 'women's movements have lost their vibrancy and resilience, and are no longer as effective in representing women's interests in their counties, as they were in their formative years' (Masvaure & Wamwanduka 2008, p. 1). Essof also positioned her 2013 book *Shemurenga* in relation to discussions in the early 2000s, when 'some questioned whether women's organizing actually constituted a movement', others argued that the movement had been 'weakened ideologically', whereas others 'recognised a movement but saw it as weak and dismantled' (Essof 2013, p. ix). But it might be an unfair question to ask whether the movement still exists. Some have argued that it is unnecessary to discuss the status of the movement, and stressed that it is a movement, and therefore fluid. This implies that its status could not be fully appreciated by mere analysis at a particular time or point, given the various nuances of a movement.

This notwithstanding, there are varying perceptions of the movement's status. Some emphasize that the movement has become fragmented over the years because of the political polarization that has characterized Zimbabwean politics and society in the last twenty years. The proponents of this argument suggest that the movement has therefore been disadvantaged by the fragmentation as there seems to be no cohesion in the manner that the movement interfaces with women's rights issues, as well as among the key players. This group further posits that the movement is under threat of total collapse and seems to indicate that there is value in women's organizations seeking to work together as a collective for meaningful impact. The fragmentation in the women's movement does not necessarily have to be perceived as a disadvantage to the women's rights cause. Some see the fragmentation as a natural process in the cycle of any movement. The women's movement has undergone many cycles, as the historical overview in Part I also reveals. Women and women's groups have come together to work on a particular issue collectively and then disperse and revert back to their traditional spaces once that challenge has been overcome. Clear and separate identities of players in the women's movement can also be an advantage, as it shows that there is enough room for all the actors to work together on the various aspects of women's rights. In this light, the question of the status of the women's movement is redundant, because it presupposes that the women's movement is a single, homogenous entity when in fact the movement is fluid and heterogeneous by nature and constantly adapts to the constantly changing environment and issues. This raises new questions, as to which different ways of organizing and mobilizing occur, and how organizations work together, with constituencies and key power holders.

A key concern has been the issue of the professionalization of the movement. Increasingly women's rights' work has become an industry; a space in which women (and sometimes men) get jobs and they make a living, regardless of whether or not they believe in making a difference in the lives of the women they purport to work for. One interview informant noted that 'it is almost as if the organizations just exist to make salaries for a small group of women, whether or not their interventions make any difference'. The professionalization has been spurred by donor requirements and practices, and might have been affected by the survival mode that Zimbabwean citizens found themselves in during the crisis years. The focus on legal and policy reform of much women's organizing has also called for a legal and technical expertise in organizations, possibly at the expense of skills and engagements of staff and volunteers in constituency building and mobilizing.

That the women's movements have become so NGOized is not in question. Not that there is anything intrinsically wrong with the NGO as an organizational form. What is problematic is the fact that most of the NGOs do not spend enough time talking to, and directly engaging the rights holders the women who are at the front line of whatever issues their mission focuses on. [...] It is imperative that movement builders in SADC region invest a bit more time in generating knowledge about all kinds of women [...] The key point is that most of the interventions by women's NGOs are still largely based on old notions of who or what women are, where they live, and what they do for a living. The women of all three countries have moved, literally and figuratively. (Win 2014, p. 38)

It is the seeming lack of ideological direction of the movement that has raised questions about the relevance of the women's, young women's organizations and other actors working in the area of women's mobilizing and their significance to society, especially to the marginalized and so called grassroots women whom they purport to act for. As a result, women's and young women's organizations have largely been labeled 'too urbanized' or 'too disconnected from the people that need them the most' and generally existing to be self-serving. There have been questions about the authenticity of a women's movement in Zimbabwe, given that more often than not 'the movement' is perceived to be about a few women's organizations pursuing issues, ostensibly on behalf of women in Zimbabwe, without the mandate of the women they purport to represent. That a number of women's organizations also do not necessarily have constituencies they account to, in terms of reach and activities, has also raised questions of whether or not there is a women's movement; because the question is whether a grouping of women's organizations that work on women's issues, becomes the women's movement, by virtue of that work.

The professionalization is hence strongly related to concerns about the loss of political identity. Many of women in the organizations and movement is that, over the years, the women's movement has become depoliticized in the sense that most of the actors in the movement do not readily accept the radical or liberal feminist label. Whereas in the past, the women's movement had a clear ideological framework and grounding for their interventions, which was largely liberal feminist, this seems to have fallen away. A number of organizations and actors in the women's rights movement have moved away in recent years from acknowledging and or owning the feminist ideology and the women's rights language and terminology. In fact some of them do not wish to be publicly known or labeled feminist, sometimes despite the fact that their interventions maybe feminist in ideology and strategy. In a number of cases, women's organizations now work on issues without articulating how their work contributes to the broader goals of human equality, human rights, democracy or even just the greater good for society.

The realities of the past decade have been very different from the context in which the earlier generations organized and mobilized themselves. The terrain of action has changed, and in the earlier days, organizing was more likely voluntary and therefore required minimal resources to raise the voices and issues of women. With the political polarization of Zimbabwean society, women's organizing has become more complex and in some instances impossible. In addition to the challenges related to legislation regarding demonstrations, picketing and meetings, there are also real issues of having to deal with law enforcement and in some cases extra-legal groups that limit the operations of women. Another challenge of at least the past ten years is the ongoing shrink in the size of the global purse for women's rights mobilizing which has not spared Zimbabwean women. This stands in contrast to the earlier years when resources for women's rights could easily be mobilized and availed for women's actions and interventions. Nowadays, resources are more scarce, and those that are available are channeled to 'priorities' such as salaries and administration costs, at the expense of visible mobilization and public programme interventions.

In addition, actions of women's organizations have been affected by the expectations and standards imposed by donors. For example, a number of women's organizations have been encouraged to work collaboratively and receive basket funding. While this is convenient for funding partners and donors, it has compromised the individuality and therefore the mobilizing strengths of the different organizations. Added to this, organizations have also been pushed to work on issues that they may not necessarily prioritize because that is what donors will fund, at the expense of their mandate and therefore their opportunity to mobilize stakeholders. Moreover, resources are increasingly availed for very specific projects/interventions and leaving women's organizations, with little or no room to maneuver for around the broader issues that the movement maybe facing. This has impacted on the efforts at nurturing common ground amongst the actors in the women's movement.

Diversity as sign of maturity?

Against this bleak background, there is evidence that in its fragmentation, depoliticization and its inability to positively influence the women that need it most, the women's movement in Zimbabwe has survived and is able to resurrect itself as and when the need arises. New forms of organizing and mobilizing (see Part I and II) point to continuous evolvement of the movement. Despite the challenges, the women's movement in Zimbabwe has defied the odds. It is increasingly stressed that it needs to be recognized that the movement continues to exist. In fact, it has continued to evolve and is partly redefining itself. The movement has in that sense moved beyond the stage of fragmentation and fissures of the early 2000s. This is not to claim that tensions or differences are no longer present, but that the story of fragmentation does not do justice to the current state of the movement, which has started to reconfigure. This underlines the dynamic nature of women's organizing and mobilizing, and the resilience of activists and actors to engage with gender inequality and strategy for change. The 2009-2012 constitutional reform process is one example, of how despite all the identified challenges, women and young women's organizations were able to come together and influence the input of the constitution for better gender provisions. One of the interview respondents noted that 'it is not important that the movement conform to labels and definitions, rather it is important to regard it as fluid and flexible to the various demands it meets: and it still delivers when it matters'.

In the post-2000 era, it has become clear that the women's movement has never been a single homogenous entity. Moreover, increasingly actors in the movement recognize that their thinking and values need not necessarily be fixed for them to be credible actors. Thus among the movement, there is no pressure for all the actors to believe in the same causes, with equal intensity. Rather, some see a growing tolerance of diversity of views, values and thinking. This means that while actors may not agree on an issue with its proponents, they may be able to offer solidarity; or in the worst-case scenario not antagonize an actor with an issue that they do not agree with. Thus the heterogeneity in and even lack of agreement on views, frames and strategies, while emerging as a challenge, can also be seen as a manifestation of and testimony to the growth and maturity of the various actors in the women's movement. That does not do away with engaging with critical interrogation of and reflection on the political discourses in which different actors position themselves, as such conversations and engagements would imply a recognition of feminisms in the plural. In that perspective, the fragmentation of the women's movement can also be seen a sign of maturity; the movement has grown into distinct independent actors with their own clear definitions and understanding of women's rights and equality ideologies.

Already in 2001, the critical value of diversity and difference for a movement were stressed. Reflecting on how the constitutional reform process of the late 1990s fragmented the women's movement, and observing that the sharing of a female identity did not prove enough to hold the movement together, Everjoice Win argues that it is key to acknowledge and recognize differences and diversity of values:

Recognizing and affirming difference, particularly fundamental difference, is a critical part of effective strategizing. It allows groups to negotiate and renegotiate the terms of coalition, and how far they will go with one another. (Win 2004b, p. 26)

This is crucial to ensuring that the Zimbabwean women's movement can 'coalesce once more around shared interests, with our sense of these interests made stronger by an awareness of the differences between us' (Win 2004b, p. 19). In 2014, she stresses diversity again:

A key conclusion [is] that women's movements do indeed exist, they are in fact movements, plural, not one single and singular movement as the question is often framed. These movements are diverse both in terms of their strengths and capacities as well as in terms of their visions and how they organize women. Such as they should be! Again in contrast to and firmly dismissing the notion that all biological females must agree with one another and must always work together around one thing/agenda. (Win 2014, p. 36)

The recognition and affirmation of diverse values resonates with concerns expressed about the philosophical depth of the movement and the organizations in it. In 2006, Siveregi positioned her thesis in the urge to understand and bridge the gap between feminist theory and practice, and pointed to:

The apparent paucity of feminist theoretical analysis and foundation for activist work as a major concern [...]. There is a disconnect between feminist theory and activism in Zimbabwe. (2006, p. 8)

Chigudu also observed that:

Women's organizations have not yet reached a stage where issues of differences are discussed openly and handled well. This often leads to infighting and antagonism within organizations regarding governance, succession and intergenerational aspects. (Chigudu 2006, p. 33)

Diversity then calls for solidarity, and the ability to come together when the situation demands. The past few years have shown that organizations and actors with their diverse identities have pulled together when they need to. This points to a more heterogeneous sense of solidarity, in which actors and activists can be and are part of a women's movement, without all being one and the same. It is not necessary to be one bubble in order to be able to team up and work together when needed. That does not mean deeper questions on values and strategies should be avoided; in fact, the diversity in the movement, in strategies, experiences, generations and so on, provides rich ingredients for sound discussions and building solidarity. This is key to effective strategizing, and offers a basis for new modes of coalition-building and collaboration that go beyond the image of women as a homogeneous group with identical interests and is focused on the realization of justice for women in particular contexts.

References

Armstrong, A. (1998). *Culture and Choice: Lessons from Survivors of Gender Violence in Zimbabwe*. Harare, Zimbabwe: Violence Against Women in Zimbabwe Research Project, 1998.

Asoka, Kaavya (2012). Global Report on the Situation of Women Human Rights Defenders. WHRD International Coalition through the Asian Forum for Human Rights and Development (Forum Asia). http://www.defendingwomen-defendingrights.org/pdf/WHRD_IC_Global%20Report_2012.pdf

Bergkvist, Linda & Olsson Selerud, Johanna (2013). *A Voice for the Voiceless: Young Women's Leadership Experiences in Zimbabwe*. Lund: Lund University (Unpublished Master's thesis, MSc in International Development and Management). http://lup.lub.lu.se/luur/download?func=downloadFile&recordOld=3799109&fileOld=3809755

Changachirere, Glanis (2011). 'Young Women in Marginalized Communities in Southern Africa: The Forgotten Lot'. *BUWA! A Journal on African Women's Experiences*, pp. 46-52. http://www.osisa.org/sites/default/files/sup_files/young_women_in_marginalised_communities_of_southern_africa.pdf

Chigudu, Hope (1997). 'Zimbabwe Women's Resource Centre and Network: Knowledge, Analysis and Equitable Development'. *Reproductive Health Matters, vol. 5,* no. 10, pp. 40-45.

Chigudu, Hope (1997). 'Establishing a Feminist Culture: the Experience of Zimbabwe Women's Resource Centre and Network'. *Gender and Development, vol. 5*, no. 1, pp. 35-42.

Chigudu, Hope (2006). 'Reflections on the Strategies Used by Women's Organisations Since the 1985 Nairobi Conference'. *Agenda: Empowering Women for Gender Equity, vol. 20*, no. 69, pp. 26-34. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/10130950.2006.9674744

Chigudu, Hope (2007). 'Deepening Our Understanding of Community-Based Participatory Research: Lessons from Work around Reproductive Rights in Zimbabwe'. *Gender and Development, vol. 15*, no. 2, pp. 259-270.

Chirenje, Grace (2011). 'Peace Building: Any Hope for Young Women as Strategic Partners'. *BUWA! A Journal on African Women's Experiences*, pp. 68-73. http://www.osisa.org/sites/default/files/sup_files/young_women_in_marginalised_communities_of_southern_africa.pdf

Chirisa, Innocent (2013). 'Peri-Urban Informal Trading in Zimbabwe: a Study of Women in the Sector (WIIS) in Ruwa'. *Journal Global and Sc. Issues, vol.* 1, no. 1, pp. 23-39.

Christiansen, Lene Bull (2009). "In Our Culture"—How Debates about Zimbabwe's Domestic Violence Law Became a "Culture Struggle". NORA – Nordic Journal of Feminist and Gender Research, vol. 17, no. 3, pp. 175-191.

Chuma, Maxwell, Bernard Chazovachii, Alick Munzara & Honest Mupani (2013). "Survival Model"—Internal Savings and Lending Schemes as a Livelihood Strategy for Female-headed Households in an Urban Context: The Case of Mucheke Suburb in Masvingo City, Zimbabwe. *Asian Journal of Social Sciences & Humanities, vol.* 2, no. 2, pp. 587-594. http://www.ajssh.leena-luna.co.jp/AJSSHPDFs/Vol.2(2)/AJSSH2013(2.2-62).pdf

Crisis in Zimbabwe Coalition, 2003. A Report on Organised Violence and Torture in Zimbabwe. Unpublished report.

D'Cruz, Celine & Patience Mudimu (2012). 'Community Savings that Mobilize Federations, Build Women's Leadership and Support Slum Upgrading'. *Environment and Urbanization, vol.* 35, no. 1, pp. 31-45.

Damba, Glory, Wilfred Lunga & Charles Musasurwa (2013). 'Awareness Raising Campaigns as Survival Tools in the Fight against Gender-Based Violence in Peri-Urban Communities of Bulawayo in Zimbabwe'. *Jamba: Journal of Disaster Risk Studies, vol. 5*, no. 2, pp. 1-5.

Dorman, Sara Rich (2003). 'NGOs and the Constitutional Debate in Zimbabwe: from Inclusion to Exclusion'. *Journal of Southern African Studies*, vol. 29, no 4, pp. 845-863.

Eerdewijk, Anouka van & Teresa Mugadza (2013). Scouting Mission Report: The Changing Face of Women's Activism. A Hivos Zimbabwe Knowledge Programme. Amsterdam: KIT (Royal Tropical Institute).

Essof, Shereen (2013). SheMurenga: the Zimbabwean Women's Movement 1995-2000. Harare: Weaver Press.

Feldman, Rayah, Jo Manchester & Caroline Maposhere (2002). *Positive Women: Voices and Choices. Zimbabwe Report.* Harare: International Community of Women Living with HIV/AIDS. http://www.icw.org/icw/files/VoicesChoices.pdf

Feldman, Rayah & Caroline Maposhere (2003). 'Safer Sex and Reproductive Choice: Findings from "Positive Women: Voices and Choices" in Zimbabwe'. *Reproductive Health Matters, vol. 11*, no. 22, pp. 162-173.

Feltoe, G. (2003). The Role of Civil Society in Helping Overcome the Crisis in Zimbabwe. The Constitution, the Legal System and Political Violence. Harare: Paper prepared for the Crisis in Zimbabwe Coalition 2003.

Gregson, Simon, Constance Nyamukapa, Lorraine Sherr, Own Mugurungi & Catherine Campbell (2013). 'Grassroots Community Organizations' Contribution to the Scale-up of HIV Testing and Counseling Services in Zimbabwe'. *AIDS*, *vol.* 27, pp. 1657-166. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3678888/pdf/aids-27-1657.pdf

Gregson, Simon, Nicola Terceira, Phyllis Mushati, Constance Nyamukapa & Catherine Campbell (2004). 'Community Group Participation: Can it Help Young Women to Avoid HIV? An Exploratory Study of Social Capital and School Education in Rural Zimbabwe'. *Social Science & Medicine, vol.* 58, pp. 2119-2132.

Hausmann-Fata, Christine (2001). *Neria grassroots distribution project*. Harare: Media for Development Trust.

Hellum, Anne, Bill Derman, Geoff Feltoe, Ellen Sihole, Julie Stewart & Amy Tsanga (2013). 'Rights Claiming and Rights Making in Zimbabwe: A Study of Three Human Rights NGOs'. In: Bård A. Andreassen & Gordon Crawford (eds.), *Human Rights, Power and Civic Action: Comparative Analyses of Struggles for Rights in Developing Countries*. London, New York: Routledge, pp. 22-54.

Hivos (2012). Synthesis Report – a Brainstorming Meeting. The Changing Face of Women's Activism and Feminist Action in Zimbabwe: 28-29 March 2012, Harare.

Hivos & JASS (2012). Report of Brainstorming Meeting 'The Changing Face of Women's Activism and Feminist Action in Zimbabwe', 28-29 March 2012, Harare.

International Bar Association (2004). *An Analysis of the Zimbabwean Non-Governmental Organisations Bill, 2004.* London: International Bar Association.

JASS (2013). Power-Movements-Change: Malawi. (Making Change Happen). Just Associates.

Kakuru, Doris M. & Gaynor G. Paradza (2007). 'Reflections on the Use of the Life History Method in Researching Rural African Women: Field Experiences from Uganda and Zimbabwe'. *Gender and Development, vol. 15*, no. 2, pp. 287-297.

Kanengoni, Alice (2011). 'What it Means to be a Young Woman in Southern Africa: Editorial'. *BUWA! A Journal on African Women's Experiences*, (2nd issue), pp. 46-52. http://www.osisa.org/buwa/womens-rights/regional/what-it-means-be-young-woman-southern-africa

Machirori, Fungai R. (2011). *An Imagined Sisterhood? An Analysis of the women's Movement(s) in Zimbabwe and Zimbabwe's Diaspora*. University of Reading: Graduate Institute of International Development and Applied Economics (unpublished master thesis).

Made, Pat & Colleen Lowe Morna (2009). Roadmap to Equality: Lessons Learned in the Campaign for a SADC Protocol on Gender and Development. Johannesburg: Gender Links.

Makamure, J. (2012). ALP Zimbabwe Country Report. Capetown: African Legislature Project.

Mangezvo, P.L. (2013). 'Debating the Global Political Agreement and Gender Equality in Zimbabwe: A Critical Analysis of Women's Access to Land Ownership and Political Decision Making'. *Southern Peace Review Journal, vol. 2*, no. 1 (Special Issue with OSSREA Zimbabwe Chapter), pp. 75-96.

Masvaure, Tsitsi & Leo Wamwanduka (2008). The State of the Women's Movement in Contemporary Zimbabwe. Harare: Friedrich Ebert Stiftung, Zimbabwe Office.

Matizha, Caroline (2006). A Stumbling Block or Foundation Builder: An Assessment of the Ministry of Women Affairs in Promoting Women's Rights in Zimbabwe. Harare: University of Zimbabwe (Unpublished Master's thesis, Southern and Eastern Africa Regional Centre for Women's Law [SEARCWL]).

http://www.searcwl.ac.zw/index.php?option=com_docman&task=cat_view&gid=57&Itemid=96&Iimitst_art=20

Mboko, Swithina & Andrea E. Smith-Hunter (2009). 'Women Entrepreneurs in Zimbabwe: a Case Study'. *The Journal of Global Business Issues, vol. 3*, no. 1, pp. 157-169.

McFadden, P. (2005). 'Becoming Postcolonial: African Women Changing the Meaning of Citizenship'. *Meridians: Feminism, Race, Transnationalism, vol. 6*, no. 1, pp. 1-18.

Ministry of Economic Planning and Investment Promotion & United Nations Development Program (UNPD) (2012). Zimbabwe 2012: Millennium Development Goals Progress Report.

Mlangeni, Bongiwe (2011). 'Beyond Handouts: Towards Economic Justice for Women'. *BUWA! A Journal on African Women's Experiences*, pp. 56-60.

http://www.osisa.org/sites/default/files/sup files/young women in marginalised communities of so uthern africa.pdf

Moolman, Jan (2011). 'The Potential of ICT for Young Women's Organizing'. *BUWA! A Journal on African Women's Experiences*, pp. 92-97.

http://www.osisa.org/sites/default/files/sup_files/young_women_in_marginalised_communities_of_so uthern_africa.pdf

Moyo, Theresa (2011). 'Extractive Industries and Women in Southern Africa'. *BUWA! A Journal on African Women's Experiences*, pp. 61-69.

http://www.osisa.org/sites/default/files/sup_files/young_women_in_marginalised_communities_of_so uthern_africa.pdf

Moyo, Otrude M. & Saliwe M. Kawewe (2011). 'The Dynamics of a Racialized, Gendered, Ethnicized, and Economically Stratified Society: Understanding the Socio-Economic Status of Women in Zimbabwe'. *Feminist Economics, vol. 8,* no. 2, pp. 163-181.

Mudege, Netsayi N. & Christine Kwangwari (2013). 'Women and Participation in Civil Society: do Women get Empowered? The Case of Women in Goromonzi District in Zimbabwe'. *Journal of Women, Politics and Policy, vol. 34*, no. 3, pp. 238-260.

Muzvidziwa, Victor (2012). 'Cross-Border Traders: Emerging, Multiple and Shifting Identities'. *Alternation, vol. 19*, no. 1, pp. 217-238.

Mugadza Teresa (2008). *The Domestic Violence Act: A Case Study of the Women's Movement's Organizing for Gender Justice in Zimbabwe*. Paper presented at the Oxfam International Gender Justice Workshop, Johannesburg 2008.

Mushonga, Netsai (2011). 'Advocacy and Lobbying for Policy Change in Zimbabwe: Women's Lobbying for a Gender-Sensitive Constitution'. *The Philantropist, vol. 23*, no. 4, pp. 247-253.

Mutopo, P. (2011). 'Women's Struggles to Access and Control Land and Livelihoods after Fast Track Land Reform in Mwenezi District, Zimbabwe'. *The Journal of Peasant Studies, vol. 38*, no. 5, pp. 1021-1046.

Mutupa, Mary (2011). 'The Southern African Young Women's Festival Launched!' *BUWA! A Journal on African Women's Experiences*, pp. 83-87.

http://www.osisa.org/sites/default/files/sup_files/young_women_in_marginalised_communities_of_southern_africa.pdf

Ndlovu, Mary (2009). 'What Transitional Justice in Zimbabwe? Women of Zimbabwe Arise (WOZA) Prepares for Popular Participation'. *African Journal on Conflict Resolution:* Gender and Transitional Justice in Africa, vol. 9, no. 2, pp. 113-119.

Nkiwane, Tandeka C. (2000). 'Gender, Citizenship, and Constitutionalism in Zimbabwe: The Fight Against Amendment 14'. *Citizenship Studies, vol. 4*, no. 3, pp. 325-338.

Nnini, Thatayaone (2011). 'Young Women Participation: the Theory and the Practice'. *BUWA! A Journal on African Women's Experiences*, pp. 74-77.

http://www.osisa.org/sites/default/files/sup_files/young_women_in_marginalised_communities_of_so_uthern_africa.pdf

Osirim, Mary Johnson (2001). 'Making Good on Commitments to Grassroots Women: NGOs and Empowerment for Women in Contemporary Zimbabwe'. *Women's Studies International Forum, vol. 24, no. 2*, pp. 167-180.

Osirim, Mary Johnson (2003). 'Carrying the Burden of Adjustment and Globalization: Women and Microenterprise Development in Urban Zimbabwe'. *International Sociology, vol. 18*, no. 3, pp. 535-558.

Pietrzyk, Susan (2009). 'Artistic Activities and Cultural Activism as Responses to HIV/AIDS in Harare, Zimbabwe'. *African Journal of AIDS Research, vol. 8*, no. 4, pp. 481-480.

Ranchod-Nilsson, Sita (2008). 'Gender Politics and Gender Backlash in Zimbabwe'. *Politics & Gender, vol. 4*, no. 4, pp. 642-652.

RAU (2010a). Women, Politics and the Zimbabwe Crisis. Harare: RAU (Research Advocacy Unit), IDASA (An African Democracy Institute), ICTJ (International Center for Transitional Justice), and WCoZ (Women's Coalition of Zimbabwe).

RAU (2010b). *No Hiding Place: Politically Motivated Rape of Women in Zimbabwe*. Harare: RAU (Research Advocacy Unit) and ZADHR (Zimbabwe Association of Doctors for Human Rights).

RAU (2011). Politically Motivated Violence against Women in Zimbabwe 2000-2010: a Review of the Public Domain Literature. Harare: Research Advocacy Unit.

Rueben, Anna (2004). Law Reform Strategies: A Critical Analysis of the ZWLA Lobbying and Advocacy Programme for Marriage Law Reform. Harare: University of Zimbabwe (Unpublished Master's thesis, Southern and Eastern Africa Regional Centre for Women's Law [SEARCWL]). http://uzweb.uz.ac.zw/law/women/dissertations/Marriage%20law%20reform.pdf

Sachikonye, L.M. (2002). 'Wither Zimbabwe? Crisis and Democratisation'. *Review of African Political Economy, vol. 91*, pp. 13-20.

Seely, Jennifer C., Emma Diambogne Diouf, Charlotte-Anne Malischewski, Maria Vaikath & Kiah Young-Burns (2013). 'Second-class Citizens? Gender in African Citizenship Law'. *Citizenship Studies, vol. 17*, no. 3-4, pp. 429-446.

Siveregi, Joyce (2006). A Critical Analysis of the Pursuit of the Feminist Agenda through the Experiences of Women's Legal Rights Organisations in Zimbabwe. Harare: University of Zimbabwe (Unpublished Master's thesis, Southern and Eastern Africa Regional Centre for Women's Law [SEARCWL]).

http://www.searcwl.ac.zw/index.php?option=com_docman&task=cat_view&gid=57&Itemid=96&Iimitst_art=20

Siziba, Moreblessings (2010). 'Strategies on Women Entrepreneurship Survival: a Case Study of Women Entrepreneurs in Zimbabwe between 2007-2009'. *Journal of Women's Entrepreneurship and Education*, no. 3-4, pp. 71-79.

Staunton, Irene (editor) (2008). Women Writing Zimbabwe. Harare: Weaver Press.

Stewart, Julie E. (2000). *In the Shadow of the Law: Women and Justice Delivery in Zimbabwe*. Harare: Women and Law in Southern Africa Research Trust (WLSA) in association with Mond Books Zimbabwe.

UN WOMEN (2008). Baseline study on women in Informal Cross Border Trade (ICBT) in Zimbabwe. (http://www.unwomen.org/~/media/Headquarters/Media/infocus/en/ICBTreportZimbabwe.pdf)

Wilson, Shamillah (2011). 'Movement Building Challenges for Young Women in Southern Africa'. *BUWA! Special Issue*, p. 30-34.

Win, Everjoice (2001). 'Men Are Not My Project: A view from Zimbabwe'. *The Society for International Development, vol. 44*, no. 3, pp. 114-116. http://www.palgrave-journals.com/development/journal/v44/n3/pdf/1110276a.pdf

Win, Everjoice (2004a). "If It Doesn't Fit on the Blue Square It's Out!" An Open Letter to My Donor Friend'. In: Leslie Groves & Rachel Hinton (eds.). *Inclusive Aid: Changing Power and Relationships in International Development*. London: Earthscan, pp. 123-127. http://www.caidp-rpcdi.ca/sites/default/files/forums/An Open Letter to my Donor Friend1.pdf

Win, Everjoice (2004b). 'When Sharing Female Identity Is Not Enough: Coalition Building in the Midst of Political Polarisation in Zimbabwe'. *Gender and Development, vol. 12*, no. 1, pp. 19-27.

Win, Everjoice (2014). Between Jesus, the Generals and the Invisibles: Mapping the Terrain for Feminist Movement Building & Organizing for Women's Human Rights. Southern Africa: JASS (Just Associates).

WLSA (Women and Law in Southern Africa) (1987a). Legal Situation on Women in Southern Africa.

WLSA (1987b). Women and Law in Southern Africa.

Womankind Worldwide, 2011. *Taking Stock Zimbabwe: An Assessment of Women's Rights*. London: Womankind Worldwide.

WOZA (Women of Zimbabwe Arise) (2008). Counting the Cost of Courage: Trauma Experiences of Women Human Rights Defenders in Zimbabwe: A Report by Women of Zimbabwe Arise. Bulawayo: Women Of Zimbabwe Arise (WOZA). http://www.responsibilitytoprotect.org/files/counting-the-cost-of-courage-woza-trauma-report-1908.pdf

Zimbabwe Human Rights NGO Forum (2001). Who was Responsible? A Consolidated Analysis of Pre-election Violence in Zimbabwe. Harare: Zimbabwe Human Rights Forum.

Zimbabwe Human Rights NGO Forum (2002). *Are they Accountable? Examining Alleged Violators and their Violations Pre- and Post- the Presidential Election March 2002*. Harare: Zimbabwe Human Rights Forum.

ZWRCN (Zimbabwe Women Resource Center Network) (2000). *The National Machinery for Women in Zimbabwe: an NGO assessment*. Accra: Third World Network.

Zuidberg, Lida, Patricia McFadden & Hope Chigudu (2004). *The Role of Women's Organizations in Civil Society Building in Zimbabwe: country report Zimbabwe for CFA programme evaluation.*Amsterdam: EOS Consult.

Contact Humanist Institute for Co-operation with Developing Countries (Hivos) Raamweg 16, P.O. Box 85565, NL-2508 CG The Hague, The Netherlands **T** +31-70 376 55 00 | **F** +31-70 362 46 00 info@hivos.net | www.hivos.net